



International Journal of Medical Science and Discovery Open Access Scientific Journal www.medscidiscovery.com, Lycia Press London UK ISSN: 2148-6832 Medical Science and Discovery (http://www.medscidiscovery.com) is an international open access, peer-reviewed scientific research journal that provides rapid publication of articles in all disciplines of human health, clinical and basic medical science such as Biophysics, Biochemistry, Histology, Physiology, Genetics, Pathology, Toxicology, Anatomical Sciences, Pharmacology, Embryology, Internal and Surgical Medicine.

The policy of top priority of MSD is to put forward and highlight medical innovations and inspiring patents.

MSD offers an exceptionally fast publication schedule including prompt peer-review by the experts in the field and immediate publication upon acceptance. The editorial board aims at reviewing the submitted articles as fast as possible and promptly including them in the forthcoming issues.

This journal is published under ethical publishing policy of international scientific Bioethics and publication rules.

MSD supports the Open Access Initiative. Abstracts and full texts (HTML and PDF format) of all articles published by MSD are freely accessible to everyone immediately upon publication.

Indexed Databases: Chemical Abstracts (CAS), Index Copernicus, Open Air, ULRICHS Database, ProQuest, Advanced Science Index, Turkish Citation Index, Research Bible, Scholar Google, NLM Catalog

Medical Science and Discovery is an international open access, peer-reviewed scientific research journal. ISSN: 2148-6832 (Print) E-ISSN: 2148-6832 (Online) Category: Multi Disciplinary Health Science Journal Abbreviated key title: Med. Sci. Discov. Frequency: Monthly Review System: Double Blind Peer Review Circulation: Globally, Online, Printed Article Processing Charge (APC): Free Licensing: CC-BY-NC 4.0 International License Environmental Editor-in-Chief: Assoc. Prof. Dr. Dr. Ahmad Rajabzadeh, Anatomical Department of lorestan, University of Medical Sciences, Tabriz, Iran Established: 30.04.2014 Web address: www.medscidiscovery.com E-mail : editor [at] medscidiscovery.com

Design and preparation of PDFs, Language editing, Web site design, Graphical design Services of international Journal of Medical Science and Discovery has been contracted with Lycia Press LONDON, UK (as Publisher), by the MSD Board of Directors

Publisher: Lycia Press Inc. Address: 3rd Floor 86 - 90 Paul Street, EC2A 4NE, London, UK Web address: www.lycians.com Phone : +44 020 3289 9294 E-mail : office [at] lycians.com E-mail : info [at] lycians.com

Honorary Editors

Prof. Dr. Aziz Sancar University of North Caroline, Dept. of Biochemistry-Biophysics, Chapel Hill, NC, USA E-mail: aziz_sancar [at] med.unc.edu

Prof. Dr. Giancarlo BAROLAT Barolat Institute, 1721 E 19th Ave #434, Denver, CO 80218, USA E-mail: gbarolat [at] verizone.net

Prof. Dr. Joyce REARDON University of North Caroline, Dept. of Biochemistry-Biophysics, Chapel Hill, NC, USA E-mail: biocjtr [at] gmail.com

Prof. Dr. Metin TULGAR Yuzuncu Yil University, School of Medicine, Dept. of Biophysics, Van, Turkey E-mail: prof.tulgar [at] gmail.com

Editor in Chief

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Asghar Rajabzadeh Anatomical Department, Lorestan University of Medical Sciences, Khorramabad, Iran E-mail: editor [at] medscidiscovery.com E-mail: dr.a_rajabzadeh [at] yahoo.com Phone: +98 938 472 7705

Deputy Editors

Assoc. Prof. Dr. Michael George KEMP Wright State University, Biological Sciences Bldg II 148, 3640 Colonel Glenn Hwy, Dayton, OH 45435-0001 USA E-mail: mike.kemp [at] wright.edu Fax: +1 (937) 775-2614

Editorial Board Members

Prof. Dr. Arash KHAKI Islamic Azad university ,Tabriz branch ,Dept. of Pathology, Tabriz Iran E-mail: arashkhaki [at] yahoo.com

Ph.D. Nezahat Ozlem Arat 5380 Avenue du Parc Apt 4, H2V4G7, Montreal, QC, Canada E-mail: aratzlem[at] gmail.com

Prof. Dr. Nobuo INOTSUME (Vice-president) Hokkaido Pharmaceutical University, Clinical Pharmacology, Hokkaido AC, JAPAN E-mail: nobuo_inotsume [at] hokuyakudai.ac.jp

Ph.D. Ozdemirhan SERCIN Interdisciplinary Research Institute, Université Libre de Bruxelles, Belgium E-mail: ozdemirhan.sercin [at] gmail.com

Ph.D. Shobhan GADDAMEEDHI Washington State University College of Pharmacy, Dept. of Experimental and Systems Pharmacology, Spokane, WA, USA E-mail: shobhan.gaddameedhi [at] wsu.edu

Ph.D. Younes El Bouzekri EL IDRISSI Place Aboubakr, Imm 22, App 6, Bd Fal ould oumeir, Agdal Rabat E-mail: y.elbouzekri [at] gmail.com

Ph.D. Christopher SCHMITT University of California, San Francisco Cardiovascular Res. Inst. CA, USA E-mail: schmittce [at] gmail.com

Ph.D. Yusuf Kemal Demir Research and Development Scientist, Prinst Pharmaceuticals, North Carolina, USA E-mail: phdykd [at] gmail.com

Lycia Press Inc. Editorial Office

Language Editor Elena JALBA Reading University, London, UK E-mail: office [at] lycians.com

Instruction for Authors

Important

- MSD journal team, is committed to deterring plagiarism, including self-plagiarism. Your manuscripts will be screened for similarity detection with iThenticate, Similarity rate is expected under the %30 except for material and method section.
- For research studies using human or animal subjects, the trial's design, conduct and reporting of results must conform to Good Clinical Practice guidelines (such as the Good Clinical Practice in Food and Drug Administration (FDA)-Regulated Clinical Trials (USA) or the Medical Research Council Guidelines for Good Clinical Practice in Clinical Trials (UK)) and/or to the World Medical Association (WMA) Declaration of Helsinki
- Dear Authors, please upload just these three files to the manuscript submission system for article submissions.
- 1- Title Page Sample
- 2- Manuscript Sample
- 3- Copyright Transfer and Author Consent Form
- Please select Keywords from the MESH source
- (https://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html)
- Manuscripts should be prepared in accordance with the "Uniform Requirements for Manuscripts Submission to Biomedical Journals" proclaimed by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors (www.icmje.org).
- MSD uses vancouver reference style, please prepare articles due to Vancouver reference style rules.
- Manuscript Preperation Rules
- 1.Cover letter
- a- A statement that the manuscript has been read and approved by all the authors.
- b- That the requirements for authorship have been met for all the authors, based on the criteria stated by ICMJE.
- c- Approval of all the authors regarding the order in which their names have appeared.
- d- That each author confirms the manuscript represents honest work.
- e- The name, address, and telephone number of the corresponding author who is responsible for communicating with other authors about revisions and final approval.
- f- The letter should give any additional information that may be helpful to the editor, such as the type or format of the article. If the manuscript has been submitted previously to another journal or in another language, it is helpful to include the previous editor's and reviewers' comments with the submitted manuscript, along with the authors' responses to those comments. Submitting previous evaluatory review of another journal accelerates the review process.
- g- For accepted manuscripts, the authors are requested to fill and sign the journal's cover letter to express their consent for its publication.
- h- To reproduce published material, to use illustrations or tables or report information about identifiable people, the author should submit a copy of the permission with the manuscript to the journal.
- 2.Top Ethic Committee Approval
- Inclusion of the approval letter from the relevant Ethics Committee or Institution's Review Board regarding the research protocol and the rights of the subjects (if applicable to the study)
- 3.Top Consent Form
- Attach a copy of the consent form to the letter, if applicable. Consent forms would be evaluated by the Ethics Committee and then signed by the participant.
- 4.Top RCT or NCT Registration
- Emailing the letter denoting registration of RCTs or NCTs in domestic or international databases (The trial's registration number needs to be mentioned, too).
- 5. Manuscripts submitted in English, must be type written, double-spaced, on good quality A4 paper, or paper of similar format. Authors are requested to reserve margins of at least 2.5cm all around the paper. Original drawings of photos, tables and figures should be furnished together with the manuscripts.
- 6. Manuscripts should be kept to a minimum length and should be subdivided into labeled sections (Title page, Abstract, Keywords, Introduction, Materials and Methods, Results, Discussion, Conclusion, Acknowledgement, and References).
- 7. A title page is to be provided and should include the title of the article, authors' names with full first name (with degrees), authors' affiliation, suggested running title and corresponding author. The affiliation should comprise the department, institution (usually university or company), city and state (or nation). The suggested running title should be less than 50 characters (including spaces) and should comprise the article title or an abbreviated version thereof. For office purposes, the title page should include the name and complete mailing address, telephone and fax number, and email of the one author designated to review proofs.
- 8. An abstract no longer than 250 words for reviews and research articles is to be provided as the second page. Abstract should be structured as objective(s) (including purpose setting), materials and methods, results, and conclusion..

Instruction for Authors

• 9. A list of 3-8 keywords, chosen from the Medical Subject Headings(MeSH)

listhttp://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html, is to be provided directly below the abstract. Keywords should express the precise content of the manuscript, as they are used for indexing purposes. Provide abbreviations and nomenclature list in an alphabetical order and non-standard abbreviations contained in the manuscript (excluding references) with definitions after the keywords. Use abbreviations sparingly and only when necessary to save space, and to avoid repeating long chemical names or therapeutic regimes. In a figure or table, define the abbreviations used in a footnote.

- 10. Tables in limited numbers should be self- explanatory, clearly arranged, and supplemental to the text. The captions should be placed above.
- 11. Figures should be utilized only if they augment understandability of the text. The captions should be placed below. Drawings and graphs should be professionally prepared in deep black and submitted as glossy, black and white clean Photostats. Professionally designed computer generated graphs with a minimum of 300 DPI laser printer output is preferable. Color photographs are welcomed.
- 12. The same data should not be presented in tables, figures and text, simultaneously.
- 13. MSD uses Vancouver referencing Style. References in limited numbers and up-to-dated must be numbered consecutively in order of citation in the text (number in parentheses). Periodical titles should be abbreviated according to the PubMed Journals Database (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/entrez/query.fcgi?db=journals). Print surnames and initials of all authors when there are six or less. In the case of seven or more authors, the names of the first six authors followed by et al. should be listed.
- Please check all references with EndNote referencing System. Please check out and Download Vancouver Endnote Style.
- Type of Articles
- Type of articles are based on PubMed definitions. For more info please refer to: http://dtd.nlm.nih.gov/publishing/taglibrary/3.0/n-w2d0.html
- Editorial :
- Editorial is Opinion piece, policy statement, or general commentary, typically written by staff of the publication (The similar value "article-commentary" is reserved for a commentary on a specific article or articles, which is written by an author with a contrasting position, not an editor or other publication staff.)
- Letters to the Editor about a recent journal article :
- Letters referring to a recent article in this journal must be received within three months of its publication. For example, a letter referring to an article published in the January issue must be submitted online no later than March 31st. Letters submitted after the allowed time will not be considered.
- The text, not including references, must not exceed 700 words. A maximum of three authors and 10 references are allowed. Neither tables nor figures are allowed.
- Letters to the Editor NOT referring to a recent journal article :
- Original research that is of interest but does not fulfill all the requirements needed for publication as a full-length manuscript can be submitted as a letter to the editor. The letter must have a title and a maximum of three authors.
- The text, not including references, tables, figures or legends must not exceed 700 words. No more than 10 references and either one table or one figure are allowed.
- Word Count Limit: Letters should contain 500 700 words, maximum number of references is 10, maximum Number of illustrations/Tables is 1.
- Original Article:
- The content of the paper must justify its length. For reports of original investigative work, traditional division into sections is required: Title, Keywords, Addresses and which author address for correspondence, Structured abstract, Background, Objectives, Materials/Patients and Methods, Results, Discussion, References and Acknowledgements, Legends for display items (Figures and Tables).
- Original Research articles should contain 2500 3500 words, maximum number of references is 35, maximum Number of illustrations/Tables is 5.
- Review Article :
- Review Articles should contain 3500 4000 words, maximum number of references is 50, maximum number of illustrations/Tables is 5. In a review article both abstract and text of the manuscript, include following items:
- 1) Context: Include 1 or 2 sentences describing the clinical question or issue and its importance in clinical practice or public heath.
- 2) Evidence Acquisition: Describe the data sources used, including the search strategies, years searched, and other sources of material, such as subsequent reference searches of retrieved articles. Explain the methods used for quality assessment and the inclusion of identified articles.
- 3) Results: Address the major findings of the review of the clinical issue or topic in an evidence-based, objective, and balanced fashion, emphasizing the highest-quality evidence available.
- 4) Conclusions: Clearly state the conclusions to answer the questions posed if applicable, basing the conclusions on available evidence, and emphasize how clinicians should apply current knowledge.

Case Report

A case report is a case study, case report, or other description of a case that should contain 1500 - 2000 words with a structured abstract of 200 words maximum. Case reports should comprise sections of Introduction, Case Presentation, and Conclusions in Abstract and Introduction, Case Presentation, and Discussion in full text with not more than 2 tables or figures and up to 20 references.

Brief Report

- Brief Reports should contain 1000 2000 words with a structured abstract of 200 words maximum. Short reports should
 comprise sections of Background, Objectives, Materials & Methods, Results and Discussion with not more than 2 tables or
 figures and up to 20 references.
- Short Communication
- Short Communication, follow the instructions for original articles, except that the total word number of the main text (excluding references, tables and figure legends) is limited to 2000 with no more than 2 figures and/or tables and no more than 15 references. An abstract, not exceeding 150 words, should be presented at the beginning of the article.
- News
- News should contain 1000 2000 words with a structured abstract of 200 words maximum. News should comprise sections of Background, Objectives, Materials & Methods, Results and Discussion with not more than 2 tables or figures and up to 20 references.

Publication Policies

- Manuscripts, or the essence of their content, must be previously unpublished and should not be under simultaneous consideration by another Journal. The authors should also declare if any similar work has been submitted to or published by another Journal. By virtue of the submitted manuscript, the corresponding author acknowledges that all the co-authors have seen and approved the final version of the manuscript. The corresponding author should provide all co-authors with information regarding the manuscript, and obtain their approval before submitting any revisions. Manuscripts are only accepted for publication on the understanding that the authors will permit editorial amendments, though proofs will always be submitted to the corresponding author before being sent finally to press. Prior to the initial submission of a new manuscript, please carefully consider that all authors' names are included as no change to authors' details will be permitted after the acceptance. The decision to accept a contribution rests with the Editorial Board of the MSD.
- Manuscripts will be considered for publication in the form of original articles, Case report, short communications, Letter to editor and review articles. The work should be original or a thorough by an authoritative person in a pertinent field.

Peer review process

All submissions will be reviewed anonymously by at least two independent referees. All manuscripts will be acknowledged upon presenting to the Journal office, provided that all stated requirements are met. Authors are encouraged to suggest names of three expert reviewers, but selection remains a prerogative of the Editor. The whole review process depends on receiving referees comments and revising the manuscripts based on these comments to the author. On receipt of the revised article from the author, and after final approving by referees, the letter of acceptance is issued to the author. Authors have the right to communicate to the editor if they do not wish their manuscript to be reviewed by a particular reviewer because of potential conflicts of interest. No article is rejected unless negative comments are received from at least two reviewers. **MSD employs double blind reviewing process, where both the referee and author remain anonymous throughout the process**.



Ethical Rules and Rights

Conflicts of interest

- Conflicts of interest arise when authors, reviewers, or editors have interests that are not fully apparent and that may influence their judgments on what is published. They have been described as those which, when revealed later, would make a reasonable reader feel misled or deceived. (The Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE) states in its Guidelines on Good Publication Practice 2003).
- Authors should disclose, at the time of submission, information on financial conflicts of interest or other interests that may influence the manuscript. Authors should declare sources of funding for the work undertaken.

Authors Responsibilities

- 1. Authors must certify that their manuscript is their original work.
- 2. Authors must certify that the manuscript has not previously been published elsewhere, or even submitted and been in reviewed in another journal.
- 3. Authors must participate in the peer review process and follow the comments.
- 4. Authors are obliged to provide retractions or corrections of mistakes.
- 5. All Authors mentioned in the paper must have significantly contributed to the research. Level of their contribution also must be defined in the Authors Contributions section of the article.
- 6. Authors must state that all data in the paper are real and authentic.
- 7. Authors must notify the Editors of any conflicts of interest.
- 8. Authors must identify all sources used in the creation of their manuscript.
- 9. Authors must report any errors they discover in their published paper to the Editors.
- 10. Authors must not use irrelevant sources that may help other researches/journals.
- 11. Authors cannot withdraw their articles within the review process or after submission, or they must pay the penalty defined by the publisher.

Editorial Responsibilities

- 1. Editors (Associate Editors or Editor in Chief) have complete responsibility and authority to reject/accept an article.
- 2. Editors are responsible for the contents and overall quality of the publication.
- 3. Editors should always consider the needs of the authors and the readers when attempting to improve the publication.
- 4. Editors should guarantee the quality of the papers and the integrity of the academic record.
- 5. Editors should publish errata pages or make corrections when needed.
- 6. Editors should have a clear picture of a researchs funding sources.
- 7. Editors should base their decisions solely one the papers importance, originality, clarity and relevance to publications scope.
- 8. Editors should not reverse their decisions nor overturn the ones of previous editors without serious reason.
- 9. Editors should preserve the anonymity of reviewers (in half blind peer review journals).
- 10. Editors should ensure that all research material they publish conforms to international accepted ethical guidelines.
- 11. Editors should only accept a paper when reasonably certain.
- 12. Editors should act if they suspect misconduct, whether a paper is published or unpublished, and make all reasonable attempts to persist in obtaining a resolution to the problem.
- 13. Editors should not reject papers based on suspicions; they should have proof of misconduct.
- 14. Editors should not allow any conflicts of interest between staff, authors, reviewers and board members.
- 15. Editors must not change their decision after submitting a decision (especially after reject or accept) unless they have a serious reason.
- The Journal's Policy on Plagiarism
- Any practice of plagiarism will not be tolerated by the journal regarding submitted manuscripts. Non-identifiable quoted segments of articles or close paraphrases from other author/s or even submitting the author's previously published work are known as the act of plagiarism by this journal unless proper use of quotations or paraphrasing with decent citation or referencing are in place. Heavy use of one or a couple of articles is discouraged, even if paraphrased fully. Advertent practice of plagiarism will abort reviewing process or later submission to this journal. All submitted articles will evaluate by iThenticate software belonged to cross check for stop any plagiarism and improve publication quality.

The Journal's Policy on Plagiarism

• Any practice of plagiarism will not be tolerated by the journal regarding submitted manuscripts. Non-identifiable quoted segments of articles or close paraphrases from other author/s or even submitting the author's previously published work are known as the act of plagiarism by this journal unless proper use of quotations or paraphrasing with decent citation or referencing are in place. Heavy use of one or a couple of articles is discouraged, even if paraphrased fully. Advertent practice of plagiarism will abort reviewing process or later submission to this journal. All submitted articles will evaluate by iThenticate software belonged to cross check for stop any plagiarism and improve publication quality.

Statement of Human and Animal Rights

- All submitted articles involving human experiments should be performed only in accordance with the ethical standards provided by the responsible committee of the institution and in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki (as revised in Edinburgh 2000), available at http://www.wma.net/en/30publications/ 10policies/b3/index.html. Papers describing animal experiments can be accepted for publication only if the experiment conforms the National Institute of Health Guide (National Institute of Health Publications No. 80-23, Revised 1978) for the care and use of Laboratory Animals for experimental procedure. Authors must provide a full description of their anesthetics and surgical procedures. All manuscripts reporting the results of experimental investigations involving human subjects should include a statement confirming the informed consent was obtained from each subject or subject's guardian.
- Humans: When reporting experiments on human subjects, authors should indicate whether the procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2008 (5). If doubt exists whether the research was conducted in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration, the authors must explain the rationale for their approach and demonstrate that the institutional review body explicitly approved the doubtful aspects of the study.
- Animals: When reporting experiments on animals, authors should indicate whether the institutional and national guide for the care and use of laboratory animals was followed.
- All animal or human subjects should be used after approval of the experimental protocol by a local ethics committee.
- Acknowledgements
- Contributors: In acknowledgement section, name people for their contributions or their permission to reproduce their published material, to use their illustrations or provide information about them- try to fully name people who have helped from the conception of the idea to adoption of the hypothesis, to finalization of the study, etc., earnestly. Statement of financial support: Aside from the title page, state any financial or other relationships that might lead to a conflict of interest.
- Copyright
- After acceptance and publication; Medical Science and discovery allows to the author's to hold the copyright without any restriction. Please complete copyright form and send via email to editor. Download MSD Copyright Transfer and Author Consent Form
- Creative Commons License
- This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License.(CC BY NC).
- **Copyright 2019:** The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. All Rights reserved by international journal of Medical Science and Discovery.
- Disposal of material
- Once published, all draft copies of the manuscript, correspondence and artwork will be held at least for 6 months before disposal. Authors and Readers may find original PDF file of article on backup servers such as LOCKSS (https://www.lockss.org/)
- Digital Object Identifier DOI
- Once a manuscript is accepted for publication it will be provided with a registered DOI number following the acceptance decision. Manuscripts accepted for publication by the MSD will be published as ahead of print articles prior to the printing date of their scheduled issue. Corresponding author will be provided with a PDF Proof by the publisher once the production process of an accepted manuscript is over.

- Article Processing Charge is free
- MSD Article Submission Fee: Free
- MSD Fast Evaluation Process Fee: Free
- MSD Article Evaluation Fee: Free
- Please write your text in good English (American or British usage is accepted, but not a mixture of these). In case of insufficient writing on grammar and language, the authors may be directed to editing service of the journals publisher to eliminate possible grammatical or spelling errors (Lycia Press). Lycia Press proofreading service Fee for MSD is 40GBP /1000 words . for PDF design; service Fee for MSD is 40GBP /1000 words

MSD revenue sources and Sponsorships

All costs arising from the publications are covered by the Sponsor Companies. Sponsorship request evaluates by the MSD Journal Management Board, Lycia Press and the sponsor company logos will be included on the back page of printed magazine and in the sponsor section of journal website

References

- Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE). (2011, March 7). Code of Conduct and Best-Practice Guidelines for Journal Editors. Retrieved from http://publicationethics.org/files/Code_of_conduct_for_journal_editors_Mar11.pdf
- World Association of Medical Editors (WAME). Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing. http://www.wame.org/about/principles-of-transparency-and-best-practice

Contents

Research Article

Serum paraoxonase enzyme activity after balneotherapy in patients with fibromyalgia/429-432 Ahmet Karadağ, Halef Okan Doğan

Seasonal clustering in epilepsy/419-421 Mirac Aysen Ünsal, Murat Mert Atmaca, Yeter Özbey

The neutrophil lymphocyte ratio may predict the discharge status in patients admitted to the emergency department/422-425 Kıvanç Karaman, Cihangir Çelik, Esra Fidan, Alten Oskay

Investigation of angiogenic factors in obese rats exposed to low oxygen pressure/426-430 Meral Dağ, Muhittin Yürekli

Diagnosis of cholesteatoma by the b1000 value DWI MRI according to the signal intensity/431-438 Ferhat Cuce, Hakan Genc, Oktay Sarı, Bulent Satar

Influence of hyperthyroidism on hepatic antioxidants and cytokines Levels: An Experimental Study/439-444 Buğra Çoşkun, Bora Çoşkun, Özge Şehirli Kıncı, Coşkun Şimşir, Ramazan Erda Pay, Kazım Emre Karaşahin

The association of axillary lymph node-positive breast cancer with metabolic parameters of 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose PET/CT/445-449

Sadiye Altun Tuzcu, Ayten Gezici, Bekir Taşdemir, ihsan kaplan, Hüseyin Büyükbayram, Feray Altun Çetin

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL



Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):429-32

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.350

Serum paraoxonase enzyme activity after balneotherapy in patients

with fibromyalgia

Ahmet Karadağ^{1*}, Halef Okan Doğan²

Abstract

Objective: The aim of this study was to compare the serum paraoxonase (PON 1) levels between patients with fibromyalgia syndrome (FMS) and healthy control subjects, and to investigate the possible effect of balneotherapy (BT) on PON 1 enzyme activity in FMS patients.

Methods: The study included 45 female patients with FMS, and 35 healthy female volunteers. To measure PON 1 enzyme activity, venous blood samples were taken twice from the FMS group, before and after BT, and once from the control group. The Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) and Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire (FIQ) scales were applied to the FMS patients before and after BT.

Results: There was no difference between the FMS group and healthy control group in terms of serum PON1 activity (p>0.05). The comparison of the serum PON 1 activity of the FMS group before and after BT revealed a statistically significant increase after BT (p=0.001). A statistically significant decrease was determined in the VAS and FIQ scores of the FMS group after BT compared to the pre-treatment values (p=0.002, p=0.001, respectively).

Conclusion: BT is an effective non-pharmacologic method in the treatment of FMS. There was an increase in serum PON 1 activity in patients with FMS after BT. BT may have a regulatory effect on the antioxidant system of patients with FMS.

Keywords: Fibromyalgia syndrome, balneotherapy, paraoxonase

Introduction

Fibromyalgia syndrome is a clinical condition that is characterized by chronic widespread pain, sleep disturbance fatigue, and cognitive dysfunction (1). Genetic, environmental and immunological factors, as well as central and peripheral mechanisms are known to play a role in the etiopathogenesis (2, 3). Despite the many clinical trials carried out to date related to the issue, the etiology of FMS is still not clearly understood, although recent clinical studies have indicated that oxidative stress may play a role in the pathogenesis of FMS (4,5).

Paraoxonase-1 (PON 1) is a protein that hydrolyzes lipid peroxides, and has the ability to protect low density lipoproteins (LDL) from oxidation. It also has an antioxidant function, being able to neutralize other radicals, including hydrogen peroxide (6,7). Previous studies have suggested that degradation of the antioxidant system in FMS may lead to oxidative damage in the muscles, and therefore, the antioxidant role of PON 1 may be important in FMS (8).

The management of FMS is based on symptomatic multidisciplinary treatment through pharmacological and non-pharmacological strategies. Balneotherapy (BT) is a non-pharmacologic treatment method that has seen success in the treatment of FMS, in which thermal and/or mineral waters, peloids and gases are applied repeatedly as a cure at various intervals (9). There is a regulatory effect of BT on the antioxidant system that removes free radicals from the body, and clinical trials have shown that after BT sessions, significant reductions have been noted in superoxide dismutase, catalase and glutathione peroxidase enzymes (9,10).

There have been reports in literature of clinical trials evaluating PON 1 enzyme activity levelsin patients with FMS. However, to the best of our knowledge there has been no clinical study examining the effects of BT on PON 1 enzyme activity levels in FMS treatment. Therefore, the aim of this study was to compare the serum PON1 levels between patients with FMS and healthy control subjects, and to investigate the possible effect of BT on PON 1 enzyme activity in FMS patients.

Received 13-01-2019 Accepted 12-02-2020 Available Online 01-03-2020 Published 30-03-2020 1 Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Medicine, Dept of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, Sivas, TR



* Corresponding Author: Ahmet Karadağ E-mail: ahmetkaradag@hotmail.com

² Cumhuriyet University Faculty of Medicine, Dept of Biochemistry, Sivas, TR

Materials and methods

This study was conducted between June 2017 and June 2018, and included female patients aged 18–65 years who agreed to participate in the study. A total of 45 FMS female patients who were diagnosed with FMS according to the American College of Rheumatology (2010) criteria (11), were enrolled and a control group was formed of 35 female healthy subjects.

FMS patients with malignancy, rheumatic disease (osteoarthritis, Behçet's disease, rheumatoid arthritis, etc.) and those with a known history of systemic disease (hypertension, diabetes mellitus, neurological or psychiatric disease, etc.) were excluded. The control group was formed of subjects with no known disease and no medication use, recruited from hospital personnel and the relatives of patients. The age, height, weight and tobacco use of the patients in each group were recorded.

This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of our University (2015-12/07), and was conducted in accordance with the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki. Written informed consent was obtained from each of the study participants.

The FMS group engaged in 20-minute BT sessions every day for 21 days. During BT, the patients reclined and relaxed in a therapeutic pool containing thermo-mineralized water that was rich in bicarbonate (HCO3) and Calcium (Ca) at a temperature of 40°C. The mineral content of the thermal water included chloride, 257 mg/L; sodium, 337 mg/L; Ca, 655 mg/L; magnesium, 104 mg/L; sulfate, 65 mg/L; HCO3: 2003 mg/L; fluoride, 2.24 mg/L and silicate: 32 mg/L. Venous blood samples were taken from the patients both before and after the treatment, and the scales were applied.

Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire (FIQ): An FIQ comprising 20 questions was used to assess the patients' physical function, occupational status, pain, sleep, anxiety, depression, stiffness, fatigue and general health as a means of evaluating the functional status of the patients and the progression and results of the disease (12). The validity and reliability of the study was demonstrated in Turkey by Sarmer et al (13).

Visual Analogue Scale (VAS): The VAS was used to examine pain levels in the patients. On a 10 cm scale where 0 indicates no pain and 10 indicates the most severe pain, the patients were requested to mark the point corresponding to the level of pain they experienced.

Biochemical analyses: Blood samples were collected between 8:00 and 10:00 after 10–12 hours of fasting, before and after BT from the FMS group and once from the control group. The blood samples were centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 15 minutes and then separated into sera. The obtained serum samples were stored at -20 °C until assay.

Paraoxonase activity analysis: The rate of paraoxone hydrolysis was assessed in accordance with the method described by Eckerson et al (14), with measurements made using an autoanalyzer (Beckman Coulter AU 5800, USA).

Statistical analysis

Data obtained in the study were analysed statistically using IBM SPSS Statistics vn. 22 software (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA). Conformity of the data to normal distribution was analyzed using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test. The Student's t-test and Pearson's correlation test were applied when the parametric test assumptions were met. When the parametric test assumptions could not be met, the Mann Whitney U-test was used, and the Chi-Square test was used to evaluate categorical data. The Wilcoxon sign test was applied in the comparison of pre-treatment and posttreatment variables. Continuous baseline variables were presented as mean ± standard deviation values, and categorical data as number and percentage (%). A value of p<0.05 was considered statistically significant. In this study, using α =0.05 β =0.10 (1- β)=0.90, it was decided to include 45 FMS patients and 35 control subjects in the groups, and the power of the test was p=0.90120.

Results

The study was conducted on the data of 35 healthy female subjects and 45 female patients with FMS. Both groups were similar in terms of age, body mass index (BMI) and tobacco use (Table 1). Serum PON1 activity was found to be lower in the FMS group than in the healthy control group, but not at a statistically significant level (p>0.05). The mean serum PON1 activity of the patients with FMS was 95.66±70.84 before BT and 126.51±81.94 U/L after BT.

The serum PON1 activity after BT was significantly higher compared to the pre-treatment PON1 activity (p=0.01) (Table 1). There was no statistically significant correlation between PON1 activity and disease duration, VAS scores and FIQ scores of patients with FMS (p>0.05; r=0.207, r=0.202, and r=-0.051, respectively).

Table 1. Disease duration in patients with FMS and the sociodemographic data of the groups

	FMS (n=45) Mean ± SD	Control (n=35) Mean ± SD	p value
Age (years)	52.1 ± 10.1	48.6 ± 13.3	0.213
BMI (kg/m^2)	29.7 ± 5.6	28 ± 5.4	0.404
Disease duration (month)	57.4 ± 52.6	-	
Smoke, Negative n (%)	37 (82.2)	26 (74.3)	0.279
Smoke, Positive n (%)	8 (17.8)	9 (25.7)	0.278

BMI: Body Mass Index; FMS: Fibromyalgia Syndrome; SD: Standard deviation; n: number of patients

Table 2. The VAS and FIQ score of FMS patients, and serum PON 1 levels of the controls and FMS patients

	FMS (n=45)		Controls (n=35)	
	(Before BT)	(After BT)		
VAS (Mean±SD)	7.6 ± 1.3	4.1 ± 1.7		0.002
FIQ (Mean±SD)	72.6 ± 12.1	49.6 ± 19.2		0.001
PON 1 (U/L) (Mean±SD)	95.6 ± 70.8	126.5 ± 81.9	120.1 ± 102.4	$0.232^{a} 0.001^{b}$

*p<0.05 VAS: Visual Analogue Scale; FIQ: Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire; FMS: Fibromyalgia Syndrome; PON 1: Paraoxanase 1; SD: standard deviation; n: number of patients a Comparison between controls and FMS (Before BT); ^b Comparison between FMS patients before BT and after BT

Discussion

The results of the present study showed that PON 1 enzyme activity in FMS patients was no different to that of the healthy individuals, which is a finding that differs from previous studies in literature (15,16). In addition, a decrease was found the VAS and FIQ scores after BT in the current study patients with FMS. However, no correlation was determined between the VAS and FIQ scores and the PON 1 activity of the FMS patients, and a similar finding has been previously reported in literature (17). The current study results showed an increase in PON1 enzyme activity after BT in the FMS patients. Furthermore, no statistically significant correlation was identified between the PON 1 activity of patients with FMS and disease duration. The present study is the first in literature to report such results.

PON 1 has been shown to act as an antioxidant in many clinical studies (18), and it has been suggested that decreases in PON 1 activity may play a role in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular disease, diabetes mellitus and metabolic syndrome (19). PON 1 activity levels have been found to be lower in rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and systemic lupus erythematosus, when compared to healthy individuals (20, 21). Only two clinical studies were identified in literature evaluating PON 1 enzyme activity levels in FMS. A clinical study by Altındağ et al (16) showed that PON 1 activity was lower in FMS patients than in healthy individuals, while Bozkurt et al. (15), reported no decrease in PON 1 activity in FMS patients, and no correlation between PON 1 activity and the VAS and FIQ scores. Similar to that study, no significant differences were noted in the present study between the PON 1 activity of FMS patients and healthy individuals, and no correlation was observed between PON 1 activity and the VAS and FIQ scores.

There is still no definitive treatment for FMS, and so the use of non-pharmacological and pharmacological methods together remains the optimum approach. BT, a nonpharmacological treatment, is known to have a positive effect on clinical parameters (17,22). In line with previous studies, the findings of the present study demonstrated a significant improvement in post-BT VAS and FIQ scores in patients with FMS. The regulatory role of the antioxidant system is believed to be one of the mechanisms of action of BT. Yamaoka et al. (23) determined the effect of BT on superoxide dismutase and catalase activities, while a further study found decreased superoxide dismutase activity as a result of BT in patients with rheumatoid arthritis (24), and Bender et al. (9) demonstrated the antioxidant effect of BT. The findings of the present study mirror those of previous studies as the serum level of PON1, an antioxidant enzyme, was seen to be elevated after BT in patients with FMS.

The limitations of this study include the narrow patient population studied, the absence of male patients with FMS, the lack of repeated measurements of PON 1 levels after 21 days in the healthy control group, and that no evaluation was made of other factors which can affect the FIQ score, and other antioxidant markers

Conclusion

BT is an effective non-pharmacological method in the treatment of FMS. The results of this study showed an increase in serum PON1 activity in patients with FMS after BT.Previous studies have also shown that the oxidant/antioxidant status could have a role in the pathogenesis of FMS. Therefore, these results suggest BT may have a regulatory effect on the antioxidant system in patients with FMS. The results of the present study may contribute to a better understanding of the pathogenesis of FMS and guide future clinical studies investigating the pathogenesis and treatment of FMS. Nevertheless, there is a need for further clinical studies examining antioxidant enzyme metabolism in FMS.

Acknowledgements: None

Conflict of Interest: The authors have no potential conflict of interests to declare in respect of the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article

Author's Contributions: AK, HOD: Research concept and design, data collection, literature search, preparation of the article, statistical analysis, AK: Manuscript revision

Ethical issues: Author declare, originality and ethical approval of research. The study was conducted under defined rules by the Local Ethics Commission guidelines and audits.

References

- Karadag A, Hayta E, Celik VK, Bakir S. Serum Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor and Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Receptor-1 Levels in Patients With Fibromyalgia Syndrome. Arch Rheumatol 2019;34:414-418
- Dadabhoy D, Clauw DJ. Therapy insight: fibromyalgia a different type of pain needing a different type of treatment. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol; 2006;2:364-72.
- 3. Albrecht PJ, Rice FL. Fibromyalgia syndrome pathology and environmental influences on afflictions with medically unexplained symptoms. Rev Environ Health. 2016;31:281-94
- Santos JM, Mendonça VA, Ribeiro VGC, Tossige-Gomes R, Fonseca SF, Prates ACN et al. Does whole body vibration exercise improve oxidative stress markers in women with fibromyalgia? Braz J Med Biol Res. 2019;8:52

Karadağ et al.

- Koca TT, Seyithanoglu M, Sagiroglu S, Berk E, Dagli H. Frequency of audiological complaints in patients with fibromyalgia syndrome and its relationship with oxidative stress. Niger J Clin Pract. 2018;21:1271-1277.
- Bayrak A, Bayrak T, Bodur E, Kılınç K, Demirpençe E. The effect of HDL bound and free PON1 on copper-induced LDL oxidation. Chem Biol Interact 2016;257:141-46.
- Yunoki K, Naruko T, Inaba M, Inoue T, Nakagawa M et al. Genderspecific correlation between plasma myeloperoxidase levels and serum high-density lipoprotein-associated paraoxonase-1 levels in patients with stable and unstable coronary artery disease. Atherosclerosis 2013;231:308-14.
- Hein G, Franko S. Are advanced glycation end-product-modified proteins of pathogenetic importance in fibromyalgia. Rheumatol 2000;41:1163-171.
- Bender T, Bariska J, Vághy R, Gomez R, Imre Kovács. Effect of balneotherapy on the antioxidant system--a controlled pilot study. Arch Med Res. 2007;38:86-9
- Karagülle M, Kardeş S, Karagülle O, Dişçi R, Avcı A et al. Effect of spa therapy with saline balneotherapy on oxidant/antioxidant status in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a single-blind randomized controlled trial. Int J Biometeorol. 2017;61:169-80
- Wolfe F, Clauw DJ, Fitzcharles MA, Goldenberg DL, Katz RS, et al. The American Collage of Rheumatology Preliminary Diagnostic Criteria for Fibromyalgia and Measurement of Symptom Severity. Arthritis Care & Research, 2010;6:600-610
- Burckhardt CS, Clark SR, Bennett RM. The fibromyalgia impact questionnaire: development and validation. J Rheumatol. 1991;18:728-33
- Sarmer S, Ergin S, Yavuzer G. The validity and reliability of the Turkish version of the Fibromyalgia Impact Questionnaire. Rheumatol Int. 2000;20:9-2
- 14. Eckerson HW, Romson J, Wyte C, La Du BN. The human serum paraoxonase polymorphism: identification of phenotypes by their response to salts. Am J Hum Genet. 1983;3:214–27

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.350

- Bozkurt M, Caglayan M, Oktayoglu P, Em S, Batmaz I et al. Serum prolidase enzyme activity and oxidative status in patients with fibromyalgia. Redox Rep. 2014;19:148-53
- Altindag O, Gur A, Calgan N, Soran N, Celik H et al. Paraoxonase and arylesterase activities in fibromyalgia. Redox Rep. 2007;12:134-38
- Fioravanti A, Manica P, Bortolotti R, Cevenini G, Tenti S, Paolazzi G. Is balneotherapy effective for fibromyalgia? Results from a 6-month double-blind randomized clinical trial. Clin Rheumatol. 2018;37:2203-2212.
- Aviram M, Rosenblat M. Paraoxonases 1, 2, and 3, oxidative stress, and macrophage foam cell formation during atherosclerosis development. Free Radic Biol Med 2004;37:1304-316
- Haidara MA, Yassin HZ, Rateb M, Ammar H, Zorkani MA. Role of oxidative stress in development of cardiovascular complications in diabetes mellitus. Curr Vasc Pharmacol 2006; 4: 215–27.
- El-Banna H, Jiman-Fatani A. Anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibodies and paraoxonase-1 polymorphism in rheumatoid arthritis. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2014;15:379-85
- Batuca JR, Ames PR, Isenberg DA, Alves JD. Antibodies toward high-density lipoprotein components inhibit paraoxonase activity in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2007;1108:137-46
- Pérez-Fernández MR, Calvo-Ayuso N, Martínez-Reglero, Salgado-Barreira Á, Muiño López-Álvarez JL. Efficacy of baths with mineral-medicinal water in patients with fibromyalgia: a randomized clinical trial. Int J Biometeorol. 2019;63:1161-1170
- 23. Yamaoka 1, Mitsunobu F, Hanamoto K, Shibuya K, Mori S, Tanizaki Y et al. Biochemical comparison between radon effects and thermal effects on humans in radon hot spring therapy J Radiat Res. 2004;45:83 - 88
- Grabski M, Wozakowska-Kaplon B, Kedziora J. Hydrogen sulfide water balneum effect on erythrocyte superoxide dismutase activity in patients with rheumatoid arthritis-in vitro study. Przegl Lek.2004;61:1405-1409

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL





Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):419-21

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.353

Seasonal clustering in epilepsy

Mirac Aysen Ünsal¹*, Murat Mert Atmaca¹, Yeter Özbey²

Abstract

Objective: There are few studies in the literature suggesting that epileptic attacks can cluster especially in winter. We aimed to confirm the most frequent month and season in which our patients with epilepsy visited the emergency room because we had similar observations in our clinical experience.

Material and Methods: Patients admitted to the emergency room due to convulsive epileptic seizures between January 2017 and December 2019 were included in the study. The month of seizures was recorded.

Results: In our study, epileptic seizures clustered significantly in winter.

Conclusion: Although more detailed data should be collected on this subject, we think this is an indirect result of the change in vitamin D metabolism, as suggested in other studies.

Keywords: epileptic cluster; seasonality; human seasonality

Introduction

Seasonal clustering can be seen in many systemic diseases. Although in infectious diseases, the reason of seasonality is easily understood, various reasons are speculated when it comes to psychiatric diseases, coronary artery diseases, ischemic and hemorrhagic stroke, and even for some oncologic diseases (1-5). There are few studies in the literature suggesting that epileptic attacks can cluster, especially in winter (6,7). Studies on seasons and epilepsy are not just about seasonal clustering: there are several studies emphasizing etiologic implications of epilepsy in terms of season of birth, and circadian and seasonal variation of the first febrile seizure and infantile spasm (8-12).

In our own clinical experience, we observed that the number of epileptic attacks was higher in the winter season. We aimed to achieve significant results by converting our observation to quantitative values.

Material and methods

Demographic and medical information of patients

This is a descriptive single-center study conducted in our adult neurology and emergency departments. Patients who were admitted to the emergency room for convulsive epileptic seizures between January 2017 and December 2019 were included in the study. In the retrospective design of the study, the medical history of all patients was investigated, and whether they used antiepileptic drugs and vitamin D supplements, epilepsy follow-up years, and demographic information were recorded. All patients were using antiepileptic drugs. None of the patients were receiving vitamin D supplements.

Patients aged under 18 years, and patients with suspected pseudo-seizures and incomplete medical data were not included in the study. The month in which the patients had a seizure was noted. The annual data were divided into four seasonal periods (December to February, March to May, June to August, and September to November).

Statistical analysis

The data are expressed in the form of mean, standard deviation, minimum and maximum values and percentages. One-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used to show the difference of the number of epileptic seizures according to the seasons statistically.

Results

In the 36-month period between January 2017 and December 2019, a total of 194 seizures of 82 patients who were admitted to the emergency department with convulsive epileptic seizures were distributed by months.

Forty-five female and 37 male patients were included in the study. The ages of the patients were between 18-90 years and the mean age was 47.52 years. The mean follow-up for epilepsy was 9.7 (range, 1-45) years. The most visited month due to epileptic seizures was December (n=25), and the least visited month was July (n=10) (Graph 1).



Received 20-01-2019 Accepted 05-03-2020 Available Online 21-03-2020 Published 30-03-2020

2 Sultan Abdulhamid Han Training Hospital, Dept. of Emergency Medicine, Istanbul, TR * Corresponding Author: Mirac Aysen Unsal E-mail: aysenunsal@yahoo.com

¹ Sultan Abdulhamid Han Training Hospital, Dept. of Neurology, Istanbul, TR

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.353

When seizures were analyzed according to seasonal distribution, the least frequent season in which epileptic seizures were seen was summer (n=35), followed by spring (n=42) and autumn (n=53). The most frequent season in which epileptic seizures were seen was winter (n=64). The comparison of the number of seizures experienced by patients with epilepsy during the 36-month period by season was statistically interpreted. Accordingly, the average number of seizures of the patients according to the seasons in this period was as following; 12.67 ± 1.5 in the spring, 10.33 ± 2.1 in the summer, 17.67 ± 6 in the autumn, and 21.67 ± 3.8 in the winter (Table 1).

The number of epileptic seizures experienced by the patients showed a statistically significant difference according to the seasons (one-way ANOVA; p<0.05). This distinctness arises from the difference in number of epileptic seizures between summer and winter (p=0.026; Tukey arrangement). As can be clearly assessed in Graph 2, the number of epileptic seizures experienced in the winter season was considerably higher than in the summer season, both numerically and statistically.

Table 1: Average number of seizures of the patients according to the seasons.

	Spring	Summer	Autumn	Winter	P Value
Seizure frequency Mean±SD	12.67 ± 1.5	10.33 ± 2.1	17.67 ± 6	21.67 ± 3.8	Winter-Summer $p = 0.026$
One-way ANOVA; p <0.05					



Graph 1. Distribution of epileptic seizures by months



Graph 2. Distribution of epileptic seizures by seasons (winter: December to February, spring: March to May, summer: June to August, autumn: September to November).

There are quite a few studies examining the relationship of epilepsy with seasons. In our study, similar to previous studies, it was found that epileptic seizures were more common in winter season.

While the seizure numbers showed a significant peak in December and a nadir in June in our study, similar results were obtained in January and August in the study of Clemens et al. (6). Procapia et al. presented a number of studies suggesting differences in the seasonality of birth between patients with epilepsy and the general population, which confirmed that births in summer and winter months were related with high incidence of epilepsy. All three studies seemed to confirm the existence of an etiological factor for epilepsy with a seasonal presence in the environment causing disruption of neurodevelopment in the perinatal period (8-10). In 1988, Danesi showed a higher incidence of photo paroxysmal discharges in winter compared to other seasons, suggesting higher cerebral neuronal excitability (13). In the studies of Scorza and Bell, sudden unexpected death due to epilepsy was more common in winter (14-16).

While many studies confirm the relationship between low vitamin D and epilepsy patients, there are possible theories regarding the role of vitamin D deficiency in the etiopathogenesis of epilepsy (17). Vitamin D directly reduces neuronal hyperexcitability, interacts with GABA-A receptors in the brain and maintains the expression of the neuromediator genes involved in neurotransmission (18,19)

In our study, the difference in the number of epileptic seizures between July and December (10 vs 25), and the difference between summer and winter (35 vs 64, p = 0.026) are very significant. According to our results, the accumulation of epileptic seizures in the winter season compatible with the literature.

As our study is a retrospective study and there is no definite record of other factors that may affect the frequency of seizures in our study. Fever, bacterial and viral infections, multiple antiviral and antibiotic drug use are other factors that may increase the frequency of epileptic seizures in winter. This is the most obvious limitation of our study.

Conclusion

In conclusion, epileptic seizures are significantly cumulating in winter in our study. Although more detailed data should be collected on this subject, we think that this is an indirect result of the change in vitamin D metabolism, as suggested in other studies.

Conflict of Interest: All authors have completed and submitted the ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. The authors have no independent disclosures or conflicts of interest.

Author's Contributions: MAU: concept, design, literature search, data analysis, manuscript preparation, manuscript editing and manuscript review; MMA: manuscript review, statistical analysis, YO: data acquisition, data analysis

References

- Lukmanji A, Williams JVA, Bulloch AGM, Patten SB. Seasonal variation in specific depressive symptoms: A population-based study. J Affect Disord. 2019; 261: 153-159.
- Levin RK, Katz M, Saldiva PHN, Caixeta A, Franken M, Pereira C, et al. Increased hospitalizations for decompensated heart failure and acute myocardial infarction during mild winters: A seven-year experience in the public health system of the largest city in Latin America. PLoS ONE 2018;13(1)
- Sipilä JO, Ruuskanen JO, Kauko T, Rautava P, Kytö V. Seasonality of stroke in Finland Ann Med. 2017; Jun;49(4):310-318.
- Telman G, Sviri GE, Sprecher E, Amsalem Y, Avizov R. Seasonal variation in spontaneous intracerebral hemorrhage in northern Israel. Chronobiol Int. 2017;34(5):563-570.
- Calip GS, McDougall JA, Wheldon MC, Li CI, De Roos AJ. Evaluation of seasonality in the diagnosis of acute myeloid leukaemia among adults in the United States, 1992-2008. Br J Haematol. 2013;160(3):343–350.
- Clemens Z, Holló A, Kelemen A, Rásonyi G, Fabó D, Halasz Peter, et al. Seasonality in Epileptic Seizures. J Neurol Transl Neurosci 2013; 1: 1016
- 7. Baxendale S. Seeing the light? Seizures and sunlight. Epilepsy Res.2009; 84: 72-76.
- Procopio M, Marriott PK, Williams P. Season of birth: aetiological implications for epilepsy. Seizure. 1997; 6: 99-105.
- 9. Procopio M, Marriott PK. Seasonality of birth in epilepsy: a Danish study. Acta Neurol Scand. 1998; 98: 297-301.
- 10. Procopio M, Marriott PK, Davies RJ. Seasonality of birth in epilepsy: a Southern Hemisphere study. Seizure. 2006; 15: 17-21.
- Manfredini R, Vergine G, Boari B, Faggioli R, Borgna-Pignatti C. Circadian and seasonal variation of first febrile seizures. J Pediatr.2004; 145: 838-839.
- Cortez MA, Burnham WM, Hwang PA. Infantile spasms: seasonal onset differences and zeitgebers. Pediatr Neurol. 1997; 16: 220-224.
- Danesi MA. Seasonal variation in the incidence of photoparoxysmal discharges among patients investigated after a single seizure. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1989; 52: 799.
- 14. Scorza FA, de Albuquerque M, Arida RM, Cavalheiro EA. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: are winter temperatures a new potential risk factor? Epilepsy Behav 2007;10: 509–510.
- 15. Scorza FA, Terra VC, Arida RM, Scorza CA, Cavalheiro EA. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy and winter temperatures: it's important to know that it's c-c-c-cold outside. Epilepsy Behav 2009; 14: 707.
- Bell GS, Peacock JL, Sander JW. Seasonality as a risk factor for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: a study in a large cohort. Epilepsia.2010; 51: 773-776.
- 17. Samaniego EA, Sheth RD. Bone consequences of epilepsy and antiepileptic medications. Semin Pediatr Neurol 2007; 14:196-200.
- DeLuca GC, Kimball SM, Kolasinski J, et al. Review: the role of vitamin D in nervous system health and disease. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 2013; 39:458-484.
- Sonmez FM, Donmez A, Namuslu M, et al. Vitamin D Deficiency in children with newly diagnosed idiopathic epilepsy. J Child Neurol 2015; 30:1428-1432.

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL



Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):422-5

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.358

The neutrophil lymphocyte ratio may predict the discharge status in

patients admitted to the emergency department

Kıvanç Karaman¹*, Cihangir Çelik¹, Esra Fidan¹, Alten Oskay¹

Abstract

Objective: The neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) has been investigated as an indicator of mortality and/or morbidity in many clinical pathologies. However, these studies have mostly been conducted for specific diseases. We investigated whether there is a relationship between the NLR and hospitalization or discharge decisions in the emergency department (ED).

Methods: We retrospectively reviewed the medical records of patients admitted to the ED. The NLR values of the patients were calculated, and their demographic characteristics (age and gender) and clinical outcomes were recorded.

Results: Of the 1970 patients, 1400 (71.1%) were discharged from the ED, and 570 (28.9%) were hospitalized. The patients who were discharged were younger and had lower NLR values, and this group had a lower female gender ratio (p<0.001, p<0.001, and p<0.001, respectively). The NLR threshold for discharge was 4.8, with a sensitivity of 70% and a specificity of 60%. Of the 570 hospitalized patients, 478 (83.9%) were discharged from the hospital and 92 (16.1%) died. Deceased patients were statistically significantly older with higher NLR values (p<0.001 and p=0.001, respectively). The threshold value of NLR for predicting mortality was calculated as 11.5, with a sensitivity of 45% and a specificity of 77%.

Conclusions: Our study reveals that the NLR is an important predictor of hospitalization and mortality in patients admitted to the ED regardless of diagnosis. ED physicians may consider to discharge patients with NLR values below 4.8 instead of spending additional time with advanced tests. In addition, clinicians should review the risk of mortality in patients with NLR values greater than 11.5 more thoroughly concerning mortality and should consider early aggressive treatment options.

Keywords: Complete Blood Cell Count, Emergency Department, Neutrophil Lymphocyte Ratio

Introduction

Determining the clinical course and the severity of patients in the emergency department (ED), where there are frequent and diverse patient admissions, is one of the most important topics in emergency medicine. The neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) has been investigated as an indicator of mortality and/or morbidity in many clinical pathologies, especially sepsis, in recent years due to its easy and rapid applicability, low cost, and widespread use (1-5).

The increase in the number of white blood cells (WBCs) in the peripheral blood is a marker of systemic inflammation. The NLR is the ratio of neutrophils to lymphocytes, which comprise the majority of WBCs in the blood. During acute inflammation, the number of WBCs increases due to the number of neutrophils. There are publications showing that physiological stress suppresses the lymphocyte count in the blood (6). Therefore, the NLR has been accepted as a parameter to show the negative effects of both an increased neutrophil count, which reflects acute inflammation, and decreased lymphocyte count, which reflects physiological stress. Numerous published studies have been conducted to determine whether the NLR has a prognostic or diagnostic value in clinical pathologies, such as acute abdominal events, cardiovascular system pathologies, ischemic events (e.g., acute ischemic stroke), pulmonary embolism, vascular events (e.g., aortic dissection), sepsis, and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease exacerbation. However, these studies have mostly been conducted for specific diseases (2,3). There is a lack of data in the literature on the relationship between the NLR and clinical outcomes regardless of the diagnosis from the ED evaluation.

In this study, we investigated whether there is a relationship between the NLR and the decision to admit or discharge patients in patients who presented to the ED.



Also, the predictive value of NLR for mortality in patients admitted to hospital was investigated in our study.

Material and Methods

This study was performed in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, and ethical approval was obtained from the Ethics Committee of Süleyman Demirel University Medical Faculty (2019/263). We retrospectively reviewed the medical records of patients admitted to the ED of Suleyman Demirel University Training and Research Hospital between October 1, 2017 to January 1, 2018. The data of patients who underwent a complete blood cell count (CBC) examination were obtained from the hospital data processing center. Patients with pregnancy, trauma, malignancy, immune deficiency, or drug use that could affect CBC parameters as well as patients who were under the age of 18 and whose medical records could not be reached were excluded. The NLR values of the patients included in the study were calculated, and the demographic characteristics (age and gender) and clinical outcomes were recorded.

The SPSS 25 program was used for statistical analysis. Since the quantitative data were not normally distributed, the Mann–Whitney U test was used in statistical comparisons, and the descriptive statistics are shown as the median (minimum-maximum). For categorical variables, a chi-square analysis was used in statistical comparisons, and descriptive statistics are shown as the frequency (%). The success of the NLR in predicting in-hospital mortality and patients' outcomes in the ED was evaluated by receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis. The sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive, and negative predictive values were calculated based on the threshold values obtained. When p<0.05, the related result was considered statistically significant.

Results

A total of 9756 patients were admitted to the ED in the study period, and 4122 of these patients underwent a CBC examination. After investigation of the medical records, 2152 patients were excluded from the study according to the exclusion criteria, and a total of 1970 patients were included in the study (Figure 1). Of the patients included in the study, 1011 (51.3%) were male, and 959 (48.7%) were female. The median age was 50 years (18-97) in men, 58 years (18-96) in women, and 55 years (18-97) in total.

A total of 1400 (71.1%) patients were discharged from the ED, and 570 (28.9%) patients were hospitalized. When the patients were compared according to their ED outcomes, the patients who were discharged were younger, had lower NLR values, and had a higher female gender ratio (p<0.001, p<0.001, and p<0.001, respectively) (Table 1). In the structured ROC curve analysis, the threshold value of NLR for discharge was 4.8, with a sensitivity of 70% and a specificity of 60% (Table 2) (Figure 2).

In our study, 478 (83.9%) of the 570 hospitalized patients were discharged from the hospital, and 92 (16.1%) of them died. When these patients were compared, the patients who died were statistically significantly older with higher NLR values (p<0.001 and p=0.001, respectively). No significant difference was found between the two groups in terms of the gender distribution (p=0.141) (Table 1). In the ROC curve analysis of these patients, the threshold for predicting mortality was calculated as 11.5, with a sensitivity of 45% and a specificity of 77% (Table 2) (Figure 3).



Graphic 1. Flow Chart of Study. ED: Emergency Department, CBC: Complete Blood Cell Count

Table 1. Comparison of Patients According to Emergency Room Outcome and Inhospital Mortality

	Gender (m/f)	Mean Age (year)	NLR
Discharged Paitents (n:1400)	666/734	49.2 ± 20.2	5.2 ±6.6
Hospitalized Patients (n:570)	345/225	62.7 ± 18.7	10.3 ± 12.6
P value	<0.001	<0.001	< 0.001
Patients Discharged From Hospital (n: 478)	283/195	60.8 ± 18.7	9.3 ±11.5
Patients Died in Hospital (n: 92)	62/30	72.7 ± 15.2	15.4 ± 16.7
P value	0.141	<0.001	0.001

Table 2. Performance parameters of NLR as a Predictor of Discharge from ED and Inhospital Mortality

	Discharged from ED NLR<4.8) (95% CI)	Inhospital Mortality (NLR>11.5) (95% CI)
Sensitivity	70 (67.52-72.39)	45.65 (35.22-56.37)
Specificity	60.88 (56.74-64.91)	77.41 (73.39-81.08)
Positive predictive value	81.46 (79.15-83.62)	28 (20.98-35.91)
Negative predictive value	45.24 (41.68-48.84)	88.1 (84.61-91.03)
Positive likelihood ratio	1.79 (1.61-1.99)	2 (1.53-2.60)
Negative likelihood ratio	0.49 (0.44-0.55)	0.7 (0.58-0.85)
Receiver operating characteristic	0.68 (0.65-0.71)	0.61 (0.54-0.68)
curve area		
P value	<0.001	0.001

CI: Confidence Interval, NLR: Neutrophil to Lymphocyte Ratio, ED: Emergency Department



Figure 2. Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve of NLR to Predict Discharge from ED.

Discussion

Our study reveals that the NLR is an important predictor of hospitalization and mortality in patients admitted to the ED regardless of diagnosis. As a result of technological developments, the overall lifespan has increased, and chronic diseases have become more common. In parallel, the number of patients being admitted to EDs worldwide is reportedly increasing daily (7).



Figure 3. Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve of NLR to Predict Inhospital Mortality.

With this increase, patients' lengths of stay in the ED is prolonged, and treatment processes are negatively affected. In this case, emergency physicians must evaluate patients and make the decision to admit or discharge patients quickly. Several risk scoring scales have been developed to enable the rapid assessment of patients (8). However, remarkably few of these scoring systems use laboratory data. In addition, the effects of laboratory data on clinical evaluation have been questioned in many studies (9,10). There are no published studies considering the ability of NLR to predict patient discharge in the ED. Our study reveals that patients with NLR values less than 4.8 can be safely discharged from the ED. This value, in addition to other scoring methods or vital signs, will be much more sensitive than alternative measures in predicting discharge and will shorten the patient evaluation process in the ED, thus contributing to the overall functioning of the ED. In our study, an NLR value greater than 11.5 significantly predicted mortality in hospitalized patients. Many published studies support the use of the NLR in predicting mortality. In a wide-scale cohort by Proctor et al., an increase in the neutrophil count and a decrease in the lymphocyte count, along with many laboratory values, significantly predicted all-cause mortality (11). Although the sensitivity and specificity of the NLR was not evaluated in their study, the results showed that NLR significantly predicted mortality. Akıllı et al. stated that an NLR greater than 11.9 was an independent risk factor for mortality in patients admitted to the ED and was an indicator of critical illness according to the systemic inflammatory response syndrome criteria (12). Although there was a methodological difference between our study and this study, the findings support each other.

Age is generally used as a parameter to predict mortality rather than patient severity in the ED (8). In our study, the mean age of patients who died was significantly higher than the mean age of patients who were discharged, supporting these mortality predicting scores (Table 1). In addition, the mean age of patients who were hospitalized was over 60 years, and the mean age of patients who were discharged was below 60 years. Significant difference was observed between the two groups (Table 1). Considering these findings, it would be appropriate to add age as a parameter to the scoring systems to estimate the severity of the status of patients in the ED. The most important limiting factors of our study were its retrospective single-center design. A risk score based on the vital signs and physical examination findings of the patients included in the study could not be performed because of the retrospective nature of the study. More comprehensive prospective studies on this topic are required to provide further findings.

Conclusion

The NLR promises hope to clinicians as an easily accessible, fast, and inexpensive parameter that can provide information in the distinction and risk classification of critical patients. Our study showed that the NLR can be a critical guide for emergency physicians in patient evaluation. Emergency physicians may consider to discharge of patients with NLR values less than 4.8 instead of spending additional time with advanced tests. Thus, patients' lengths of stay in the ED can be significantly reduced. In addition, clinicians should review the risk of mortality in patients with NLR values greater than 11.5 more thoroughly and should consider early aggressive treatment options.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.358

Conflict of Interest: All authors have completed and submitted the ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. The authors have no independent disclosures or conflicts of interest.

Author's Contributions: KK, EÇ, EF AO: concept, design, literature search, data analysis, manuscript preparation, manuscript editing and manuscript revision; KK: manuscript revision, statistical analysis, data acquisition, data analysis

References

- Hwang SY, Shin TG, Jo IJ, Jeon K, Suh GY, Lee TR, et al. Neutrophil-to-lymphocyte ratio as a prognostic marker in criticallyill septic patients. Am J Emerg Med. 2017;35(2):234-9.
- Kurtipek E, Bekci T, Kesli R, Sami S, Terzi Y. The role of neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio and platelet-lymphocyte ratio in exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Pak Med Assoc. 2015;65(12):1283-7.
- 3. Afari M, Bhat T. Neutrophil to lymphocyte ratio (NLR) and cardiovascular diseases: an
- 4. update. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2016;14(5):573-7.
- 5. Gökhan S, Ozhasenekler A, Mansur D, Akil E, Ustündag M, Orak M. Neutrophil lymphocyte
- ratios in stroke subtypes and transient ischemic attack. Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci. 2013;17(5):653-7.
- Kucuk A, Erol MF, Senel S, Eroler E, Yumun HA, Uslu AU, et al. The role of neutrophil lymphocyte ratio to leverage the differential diagnosis of familial Mediterranean fever attack and acute appendicitis. Korean J Intern Med. 2016;31(2):386-91.
- Zahorec R. Ratio of neutrophil to lymphocyte counts rapid and simple parameter of systemic inflammation and stress in critically ill. Bratisl Med J. 2001;102(1): 5-14.
- Di Somma S, Paladino L, Vaughan L, Lalle I, Magrini L, Magnanti M. Overcrowding in emergency department: an international issue. Intern Emerg Med. 2015;10:171.
- Brabrand M, Folkestad L, Clausen NG, Knudsen T, Hallas J. Risk scoring systems for adults admitted to the emergency department: a systematic review. Scand J Trauma Resusc Emerg Med. 2010;18:8.
- Froom P, Shimoni Z. Prediction of hospital mortality rates by admission laboratory tests. Clin Chem. 2006;18:325-8.
- Perera YS, Ranasinghe P, Adikari AMMC, Welivita WD, Perera WME, Wijesundara WMDR, et al. The value of the Modified Early Warning Score and biochemical parameters as predictors of patient outcome in acute medical admissions a prospective study. Acute Med 2011;10:126-32.
- Proctor MJ, McMillan DC, Horgan PG, Fletcher CD, Talwar D, Morrison DS. Systemic inflammation predicts all-cause mortality: A Glasgow inflammation outcome study. PLoS One. 2015;10(3).e0116206. doi:10.1371/journal pone.0116206
- Akilli NB, Yortanli M, Mutlu H, Gunaydin YK, Koylu R, Akca HS, et al. Prognostic importance of neutrophil-lymphocyte ratio in critically ill patients: short- and long-term outcomes. Am J Emerg Med. 2014;32:1476-80.

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL



Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):426-30

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.360

Investigation of angiogenic factors in obese rats exposed to low oxygen

pressure

Meral Dağ^{1*}, Muhittin Yürekli²

Abstract

Objective: Obesity, which is one of the most important health problems of today's people, remains current due to the risks of illness it brings due to the increase rate in the world.

Material and Methods: Male Sprague Dawley rats were used in our study of obesity. Rats were divided into four groups as standard diet/ normal oxygen, standard diet/low oxygen, high-fat diet/normal oxygen and high-fat diet / low oxygen. For the study, a special cage with a low oxygen level of 17-18% was made in a closed system. After achieving the desired 25% weight increase in obese group rats, blood, liver, lung, white adipose tissue and brown adipose tissue were obtained from the rats. In these tissues, adrenomedullin, hypoxic inducible factor $1-\alpha$ (HIF1- α) and matrix metalloproteinase-II (MMP-II) levels were measured by ELISA.

Results: According to our results, there was a significant increase in adrenomedullin, HIF1- α and MMP-II in white adipose tissue, and adrenomedullin and MMP-II in brown adipose tissue. It was found that the amount of HIF1- α increased significantly in liver and lung tissues.

Conclusion: According to the metabolic status of adipose tissue, it is thought that the effect of adrenomedullin, HIF1- α and MMP-II can increase vascularization of brown adipose tissue and provide energy consumption.

Keywords: Hypoxia, Obesity, HIF1-α, MMP-II, Adrenomedullin

Introduction

Hypoxia indicates that the arterial oxygen concentration is lower than normal. Hypoxia is a life-threatening risk factor for organisms, and reducing oxygen prevents biochemical reactions (1). The World Health Organization (WHO) has defined obesity as "fat accumulation that adversely affects the health of other organs" (2). Obesity, which has become one of the most serious health problems of people today. continues to be updated due to increased disease risks. In all countries of the world, obesity has negative health effects, social and economic effects on both individuals and living communities (3). Obesity is the cause of many diseases and decreases the quality of life and the life span. Obesity appears as an important increasing health problem affecting more than 20% of the western population. It significantly increases the risks of obesity, type-2 diabetes, hypertension, coronary heart disease, stroke, liver failure, dementia, obstructive sleep apnea, and various cancers. Therefore, diseases associated with obesity and / or diseases such as atherosclerosis, diabetes and cancer significantly affect quality of life (4). Obesity is an energy metabolism disorder that is characterized by physical and mental problems due to the accumulation of too much fat in the body.

Obesity is a multi-factor phenomenon caused by inequality between calorie intake and use (5). The amount of fat in the body is usually indicated by the body mass index (BMI) and is calculated by dividing body weight by height [(kg) / (m2)]. Since the adult height will remain constant, the increase in body weight shows an increase in fat mass. BMI is defined as 25 to 29.9 overweight, 30 to 39.9 obese, more than 40 deadly obese. In short, obesity is the balance in favor of calorie intake between calories intake and calories consumed (6). The development of obesity is associated with a significant change in adipose tissue structure. The plasticity of the adipose tissue reflects its extraordinary ability to expand or its size throughout the life of the adult, and the expansion of adipose tissue is closely related to vascular development (7). In recent years, as a result of obesity research, adipose tissue has been reported to be an active endocrine organ that secretes many factors (8). These factors include adipokines, appetite and satiety control, fat distribution, insulin sensitivity, insulin release, energy consumption, inflammation, blood pressure, and factors that regulate endothelial functions (9,10). Functional disorder of adipose tissue is one of the important causes of obesity defects. It is characterized by impaired adipose

Received 13-02-2019 Accepted 13-03-2020 Available Online 21-03-2020 Published 30-03-2020

¹ Inonu University, Medical School, Turgut Ozal Medical Center, Malatya TR





tissue function, atherogenic adipokine structure and proinflammatory secretion. At the same time, impaired adipose tissue function is affected by genetic, behavioral and environmental factors. Degradation processes in adipose tissue lead to mitochondrial dysfunction, depressive adipose tissue, hypoxia, ectopic fat accumulation and adipose hypertrophy (4). Angiogenesis is the formation of new vessels from existing vessels. Physiologically, new vascular formation, wound healing, embryo development, menstrual cycle and pregnancy occur as well as diseases such as new vessel formation, abnormal vascularity, collagen tissue disorders, retinopathies and psoriasis (11). Also known as a vascular factor, adrenomedullin (ADM) is a multifunctional regulatory peptide that is secreted by various cell types. Inflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor-a (TNF-a) and lipopolysaccharide are potent stimulants of ADM synthesis in adipocytes. In addition, ADM synthesis and ADM concentration have been found to increase in obese fat tissue. The possible physiological role of ADM secreted from adipose tissue may be related to the prevention of metabolic syndrome, type 2 diabetes and hypertension, characterized by obesity through its antioxidant and potent vasodilatory effects. It has been reported that ADM synthesis in adipose tissue plays a role in the pathogenesis of obesity-related diseases in obese individuals (12). ADM is synthesized in human adipose tissue such as epididymal (13) and adherent omental tissue (14). Hypoxia-inducible transcription factors (HIF) activate various pathways that regulate cellular metabolism, angiogenesis, proliferation and migration in a low oxygen or hypoxic environment. Disruption of mitochondrial function can be caused by reactive oxygen species, stress and viral infection and are regulated by HIFs (15). HIF transcription factors in the form of heterodimers containing the A and p subunits are HIF-1, HIF-2 and HIF-3. Although the subunit kontrol is controlled by oxygen-induced proteolytic degradation, the subunit β is preserved structurally (16, 17). HIFs have also been reported to play a role in the pathogenesis of various liver diseases (15). Matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs, Matrixins) are zinc-containing endopeptidases involved in extracellular matrix (ESM) metabolism and are responsible for the degradation of other proteins such as collagen, gelatin, fibronectin and laminin. The MMP family has 28 enzymes with different functions. These enzymes are called collagenases, gelatinases, stromelysins, matrilizins, and shingles-linked MMPs and are partially classified as groups or substrates (18, 19). The activity of these enzymes is regulated by tissue inhibitors. Most of the studies have been reported in obesity model studies with MMPs (19). MMPs represent the most known members of proteinases associated with cancer formation. In addition to extra cellular matrix expansion and cancer cell migration functions, MMPs have been reported to regulate signaling pathways that can function in cell growth, inflammation or angiogenesis, and even non-proteolytic destruction (20).

Material and Methods

Five months old Sprague Dawley male rats produced by Inonu University Experimental Animal Production and Research Center were used in the study. The rats were

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.360

housed in special cages, 12 hours light/dark, ventilated, room temperature 24 °C. Rats other than the obesity group were fed with standard rat died and water. Obesity is desired to create a group of high-fat dietary diet and water was given. The feed and water needs of the rats were monitored daily until the study was finished. Once a week and the same day of the week, rats were weighed. Obesity group was provided with 20-25% weight increase in rats. Low oxygen pressure (Low PO2) was provided in an environment containing 17-18 % oxygen. Normal oxygen pressure (NPO2) group rats were allowed to breathe with normal air for 21% oxygen. Rats were kept in low oxygen pressure environment for 24 hours. The carbon dioxide formed due to respiration was removed by the soda-lime, which was put in the cage.

Table 1. Rat groups used in the study

Group-I	Standard diet/Normal PO2 (SD/NO2)
Group-II	Standard diet/low P _{O2} (SD/l _{O2})
Group-III	High-fat diet/Normal PO2 (HFD/NO2)
Group-IV	High-fat diet/low P _{O2} (HFD/l _{O2})



Figure 1. Changes observed during tissue removal from rats. a) Standard diet, b) High-Fat Diet



Figure 2. Comparison of normal (a) and hypoxia-exposed rat images (b).

Results

In all working groups; ADM, HIF1- α and MMP-II quantities were measured by ELISA method in liver, lung, WAT, BAT and plasma. Amounts of ADM measured in tissues are shown in Table 2, HIF1- α amounts in Tables 3 and MMP-II in Tables 4.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.360

The greatest increase in ADM levels observed in white adipose tissue, high-fat diet/low oxygen treated group (Table 2). There was no significant increase (p>0.05) between SD/IPO2 and HFD/NPO2 groups compared to the ADM levels of liver tissue. Also, there was no significant increase in the amount of ADM in lung tissue and plasma (p> 0.05).

According to the results obtained from rat tissues (Table 3), the increase in HIF1- α levels studied in all groups (SD/NPO2, SD/IPO2, HFD/NPO2 and HFD/IPO2) and tissues (liver, lung, WAT, BAT and plasma) (p <0.05). When we looked at Table 3, there was a significant increase between SD/NPO2 and HFD/IPO2 groups (p <0.05). There was no significant increase between SD/IPO2 and HFD/NPO2 groups (p> 0.05).

There was a significant difference between SD/IPO2, HFD/NPO2 groups and SD/NPO2 and HFD/IPO2 groups (p> 0.05). There was no significant increase in plasma HIF1- α levels among the groups (p> 0.05).

According to the data in Table 4, MMP-II levels studied in all groups (SD/NPO2, SD/IPO2, HFD/NPO2 and HFD/IPO2) and tissues (liver, lung, WAT, BAT and plasma). The significant increase in the amount of MMP-II was found in the WAT and BAT (p < 0.05).

There was no significant increase in the amount of MMP-II in the liver (p> 0.05). There was no significant difference between the SD/IPO2 and HFD/NPO2 groups in the lung tissue (p <0.05), whereas the SD/NPO2 group in the lung tissue showed a significant increase in the amount of MMP-II compared to the HFD (p< 0.05).

There was a significant increase in the amount of MMP-II between the HFD/IPO2 group and the other three groups (SD/NPO2, SD/IPO2, HFD/NPO2) (p <0.05). There was also a significant difference between SD / NPO2 and SD/IPO2 groups (p <0.05).

Plasma HFD/IPO2 group showed a significant increase when compared with the other groups (p < 0.05). There was no significant difference in the increase of MMP-II levels between the other three groups (SD/NPO2, SD/IPO2, HFD/NPO2) (p > 0.05).

Table 2. Adrenomedullin (ADM) levels in rat tissues (ng/l). The differences between the different words in the columns are statistically significant. The results are given as mean \pm SE.

	Liver	Lung	WAT	BAT	Plasma
SD/NP ₀₂	130.08±3,04 ^a	$79.99 \pm 2,76^{a}$	182.12±13,08 ^a	104.53±5,38 ^a	53.44±1,68 ^a
SD/LP _{O2}	$142.41\pm2,78^{b}$	$83.21 \pm 4,83^{a}$	$203.56 \pm 7,69^{b}$	$130.36\pm2,38^{b}$	56.34±1,93 ^a
HFD/ NP _{O2}	143.77±6,79 ^b	$81.35 \pm 4,79^{a}$	229.33±12,11 ^c	$140.13 \pm 4,13^{\circ}$	$56.80 \pm 2,57^{a}$
HFD/LP ₀₂	$167.8\pm6,73^{\circ}$	83.88±8,21 ^a	$274.45 \pm 10,75^{d}$	186.71 ± 0.91^{d}	58.35±6,04 ^a

Table 3. Hypoxia-inducible factor $1-\alpha$ (HIF1- α) levels in rat tissues (pg/L). The differences between the different words in the columns are statistically different. The results are given as mean \pm SE.

	Liver	Lung	WAT	BAT	Plasma
SD/NP ₀₂	66.65 ± 1.99^{a}	32.95 ± 0.70^{a}	43.46±3.49 ^a	50.29 ± 4.84^{a}	30.13±1.51 ^a
SD/LP ₀₂	102.35 ± 3.36^{b}	45.20 ± 1.87^{b}	57.15 ± 4.96^{b}	66.08 ± 3.15^{b}	32.71±0.86 ^a
HFD/NP ₀₂	95.69±4.38°	52.79±1.33°	$74.99 \pm 2.99^{\circ}$	59.23±2.44 ^b	30.41±1.33 ^a
HFD/LP ₀₂	117.14 ± 3.72^{d}	64.19 ± 3.51^{d}	95.24 ± 3.01^{d}	$90.12 \pm 4.45^{\circ}$	37.79 ± 2.89^{a}

Table 4. Matrix metalloproteinase-II (MMP-II) level in rat tissues (ng/L). The differences between the different words in the columns are statistically different. The results are given as mean \pm SE.

	Liver	Lung	WAT	BAT	Plasma
SD/NP ₀₂	$23.60\pm0,45^{a}$	20.25 ± 0.36^{a}	22.47±2,21 ^a	$25.92\pm0,97^{a}$	$18.22\pm0,32^{a}$
SD/LP ₀₂	24.31±0,94 ^a	$21.13\pm0,23^{b}$	$32.05\pm2,43^{b}$	27.01±0,73 ^b	$18.48\pm0,38^{a}$
HFD/ NP ₀₂	22.94±1,21 ^a	20.47 ± 0.21^{ab}	$38.27 \pm 1,88^{\circ}$	$30.02\pm0,51^{\circ}$	18.62 ± 0.74^{ab}
HFD/LP ₀₂	24.53±0,92 ^a	23.23±0,46 ^c	$48.94{\pm}2,78^{d}$	$33.29 \pm 0,97^{d}$	$20.32\pm0,30^{b}$

Discussion

In our study, it was determined that the ADM amount was more increased in obese (HFD/NPO2 and HFD/IPO2) groups compared to the other groups (SD/NPO2 and SD/IPO2) in WAT and BAT. Shibasaki et al. (2010) found that epicardial adipose tissue ADM mRNA levels were elevated in patients with coronary disease in their studies, suggesting that this was a protective effect (21). We also found ADM levels increased in our study. It has been reported that specific binding sites of ADM were mostly in the lung (22). The increase in the amount of ADM in the WAT and HFD / LPO2 group, the onset of angiogenesis in obesity and the increased amount of ADM in the liver also suggest that it may be related to some obesity-related diseases. HIFs activate various pathways that regulate cellular metabolism, angiogenesis, proliferation, and migration in order to be able to respond to a cell in a lowoxygen or hypoxic environment (22). Low oxygen exposure has been reported to be sufficient to induce a hypoxic response that compensates for HIFs (17-9). Several etiologies of HIFs have been reported to play a role in the pathogenesis of liver disease (16). In our study, an increase in HIF1-a quantities was observed in all tissues except plasma. The increased amount of HIF1-α indicates that HIF has a protective role against obesity in obesity and hypoxia conditions and plays a role in maintaining body homeostasis in hypoxic conditions. At the same time, an increase in the amount of HIF1- α in WAT and HFD, an occurrence of angiogenesis in obesity, and an increase in the amount of HIF1- α in the liver also correlate with some diseases associated with obesity. MMPs are enzymes involved in other proteins such as collagen, gelatin, fibronectin and laminin (23). MMPs represent the most prominent family of proteinases associated with tumor formation. Recent developments have made it clear that MMPs have a prominent role as micro-modulators of tumor. In our study, three angiogenic factors (ADM, HIF1- α and MMP-II) were investigated in five different rat tissues. According to the data we obtained from our study; It was determined that ADM, HIF1-a and MMP-II amounts increased. It was determined that the most significant increase was in WAT.

This indicates that angiogenic factors in obesity, diagnosis and / or treatment pathways will also play an important role. In our study, it was found that MMP-2 activity in WAT and BAT increased significantly compared to rats in the standard diet and normal oxygen group. Based on these evidence, we think that this increase is important in counteracting the adverse conditions arising in the hypoxic state and will positively affect obesity. WAT development can be one of the right approaches to prevent obesity. Therefore, it is unclear which negative or positive angiogenesis regulator can be used in the treatment of obesity.

Conclusion

If the angiogenic vascularization of metabolically active adipose tissue, BAT, increases, it consumes more energy. On the contrary, it has been suggested that inhibition of angiogenesis may be more beneficial in obese individuals with large amounts of metabolically inactive WAT.

Acknowledgements: This study research funded and supported by Inonu University, Department of Scientific Research Projects (Project No: 2015/86)

Conflict of Interest: All authors have completed and submitted the ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. The authors have no independent disclosures or conflicts of interest.

Author's Contributions: MD, MY: concept, design, literature search, data analysis, manuscript preparation, MY: manuscript revision, statistical analysis, data acquisition, data analysis

References

- Stoll, BJ, Kliegman RM. Hypoxia-Ischemia, In: RE. Behrman, RM. Kliegman, HB. Jenson, Nelson Textbook of Pediatrics, 17th ed. Philadelphia WB Saunders Co; 2004; 566.
- World Health Organisation. Obesity: Preventing and Managing the Global Epidemic, Report of a WHO Consultation on Obesity. Geneva, World Health Organ Techn Rep Ser. 2000; 894: 1-253.

Dağ et al.

- Raine JE, Donaldson MDC, Gregory JW, et al. Obesity, In: J.E. Raine, M. D. C. Donaldson, J. W. Gregory, M. O. Savage (eds), Practical Endocrinology and Diabetes in Children. United Kingdom: Blackwell Science. 2001; 161-171.
- Blüher M. Professor in Molecular Endocrinology, Adipose tissue dysfunction contributes to obesity related metabolic diseases. Best Practice & Research Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2013; 27: 168-177.
- Donohoue PA. Obesity. In: Behrman RE, Kliegman RM, Jenson HB, Nelson Textbook of Pediatrics 17 th ed. Philadelphia: W.B. Saunders. 2004; 173-177.
- National Institutes of Health, National Heart, Lung. And Blood Institute. Clinical guidelines on the idendification, evaluation, and treatment of overweight and obesity in adults-in evidence report. Obes Res. 1998; 51-209.
- Christiaens V, Lijnen HR. Angiogenesis and development of Adipose tissue. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2010; 318: 2-9.
- Dahlman I, Elsen M, Tennagels N. 2012. Functional annotation of the human fat cell secretome. Arch Physiol Biochem. 2012; 118: 84-91.
- van Gaal LFV, Mertens IL, De Block CE. Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease. Nature. 2006; 444: 875-880.
- Blüher M. Adipose tissue dysfunction in obesity. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes. 2009; 117: 241-250.
- Blüher M. Clinical relevance of adipokines. Diabetes Metab J. 2012; 36: 317-327.
- 12. Folkman J, Klagsbrun M. Angiogenic factors. Science. 1987; 235: 442-447.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.360

- Yin L, Changtao J, Xian W, et al. 2007. Adrenomedullin is a novel adipokine: Adrenomedullin in adipocytes and Adipose tissues. Peptides. 2007; 28: 1129-1143.
- Paulmyer-Lacroix O, Desbriere R, Poggi M, et al. Expression of adrenomedullin adipose tissue of lean and obese women. Eur J Endocrinol. 2006; 155:177-185.
- Oliver KR, Kane SA, Salvatore CA, et al. Cloning, characterization and central nervous system distribution of receptor activity modifying proteins in the rat. Eur J Neurosci. 2001; 14: 618-628.
- Berra E, Benizri E, Ginouves A, et al. HIF prolylhydroxylase 2 is the key oxygen sensor setting low steady-state levels of HIF-1alpha in normoxia. EMBO J 2003; 22: 4082-4090.
- 17. Schofield CJ, Ratcliffe PJ. Oxygen sensing by HIF hydroxylases. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2004; 5: 343-354.
- Magnus B, Daniel FJK, Stefan A. Matrix Metalloproteinases in Atherothrombosis, Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 2010; 52: 410-428.
- 19. Hopps E, Caimi G. Matrix Metalloproteinases in metabolic syndrome. Eur J Intern Med. 2012; 23: 99-104.
- Shibasaki I, Nishikimi T, Mochizuki Y, et al. Greater expression of inflammatory cytokines, adrenomedullin, and natriuretic peptide receptor-C in epicardial adipose tissue in coronary artery disease. Regulatory Peptids. 2010; 165 (2,3): 210-217.
- Chakravarty P, Suthar TP, Coppcok HA, et al. CGRP and adrenomedullin binding correlates with transcript levels for Calcitonin Receptor-Like Receptor (CRLR) and Receptor Activity Modifying Proteins (RAMPs) in rat tissues. British Journal of Pharmacology. 2000; 130 (1): 189-195.
- Peter J. The etiology and pharmacologic approach to hypoxicischemic encephalopathy in the newborn. Neo Rewiews. 2002;3(6): 99-106.

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL



Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):431-8

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.361

Diagnosis of cholesteatoma by the b1000 value DWI MRI according to

the signal intensity

Ferhat Cuce¹*, Hakan Genc², Oktay Sarı³, Bulent Satar²

Abstract

Objective: The cholesteatoma (CL) can be evaluated visually or numerically on an apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) map, which obtained from at least two different b-valued diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI). In this study, we aimed to evaluate the signal intensity (SI) of the lesion both visually and numerically only on the DWI image without ADC. In case of positive results a second 'b' value is not required, so this method could be shorten the duration of the MRI examination.

Material and Methods: Between January 2017 and May 2018, we included patients with chronic otitis media (COM) with a clinical suspicion of primary CL who underwent DWI. Two radiologists and one ear, nose, throat specialist evaluated the radiological images and the pathology results.

Results: The mean SI measurement was significantly higher in the CL group by both observers (observer LR; CL: 107.94 ± 53.36 , COM: 37.34 ± 14.70 , observer FC; CL: 108.56 ± 50.00 , COM: 37.06 ± 15.44 ; p<0001). ROC analysis showed that a mean SI value of 48.6 was the cut-off value in predicting the diagnosis of CL. The mean SI was significantly higher in the CL group (p<0.001).

Conclusion: We demonstrated a significant difference between CL and COM concerning the diagnosis by visual and numerical signal evaluation only via b1000 valuable images. In false-positive cases, ADC is still confirmatory for high diagnostic accuracy.

Keywords: Cholesteatoma, diffusion, signal intensity, quantitative assessment, false positive

Introduction

Cholesteatoma (CL) is a keratin collection filling the squamous epithelium sac. This benign but destructive lesion causes bone erosions in the middle ear and mastoid bone and subsequently causes complications such as loss of conductive hearing, facial paralysis, and labyrinthitis (1). The treatment includes an intact canal wall or canal wall down mastoidectomy based on the extent of the disease and the surgeon's preference (2). Both technics carry the risk of residual CL in a wide frequency range (3, 4). Second look surgery is often required 6 - 18 months after surgery. However, advances in radiology over the past decade have given reliable non-invasive hope for the diagnosis of primary and residual cholesteatoma (5).

The high resolution computed tomography (CT) is an excellent imaging tool with its high spatial resolution to demonstrate the localization concerning bony neighbors and extension of the lesion (6). However, its specificity is as low as 48%, and the soft tissue cannot differentiate between CL and other middle ear pathologies (7, 8).

The postcontrast T1-weighted magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is one of the effective techniques for distinguishing soft tissue pathologies from CL. The CL is avascular and does not enhance with contrast material, whereas others such as granulation tissue are vascularized and contrasted (7). Although the sensitivity and specificity of this technique in the diagnosis of postoperative residual or recurring CL were 90% and 100%, respectively (9), 30-45 minutes of post-contrast imaging decreases practice efficiency and irritate the patients that limit the availability of the technique (1).

Today, the highest sensitivity (100%) and specificity (90%) of the radiological modality is diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) (10). During the past decade, data have been published advocating DWI for primary diagnosis and evaluation of the residual CL following mastoidectomy (11). Many centers have used non-echoplanar imaging (EPI) for the follow-up of patients for a residual lesion in the place of second-look surgery (12, 13).



Received 13-02-2019 **Accepted** 13-03-2020 **Available Online** 23-03-2020 **Published** 30-03-2020 1 Gulhane Education and Research Hospital, Department of Radiology, Ankara, TR

² Gulhane Education and Research Hospital, Department of Ear, Nose and Throat, Ankara, TR

³ Gulhane Education and Research Hospital, Department of Family Medicine and Primary Care, Ankara, TR

^{*} Corresponding Author: Ferhat Cüce E-mail: ferhatcuce@hotmail.com

Cuce et al.

The lesion can be evaluated both visually and numerically on the ADC map obtained from at least two different bvalued DWI images. The limited molecular diffusion with decreased signal intensity (SI) on the ADC map is caused by the excellent keratin content of CL (1). To date, this technique is considered as state-of-the-art cholesteatoma imaging.

In this study, we aimed to evaluate the signal intensity of the lesion both visually and numerically only on the DWI image without creating an ADC map in diffusion MRI where we shortened the examination time by taking a single b value (b 1000) instead of taking multiple b values.

Material and Methods

Study population: The approval for the retrospective study without patient informed consent was taken from the local institutional review board (12/04/2018-18/287). The patients who had been referred to our radiology unit with a clinical suspicion of primary CL and examined with HASTE DWI MRI between January 2017 and May 2018 were included in the study. The radiological reports, physical examination findings, conductive hearing test, and the pathology results, if operated, were evaluated by two radiologists and one ear, nose, throat specialist. The followups of patients who did not undergo surgery were investigated on the hospital system for up to 18 months after the first imaging. As a result, the CL group of 31 patients was formed based on the pathology report (three of 31 patients with no signal in the DWI were excluded from the statistical evaluation). Thirty patients of chronic otitis media (COM) without CL formed COM group. Out of 30, 12 patients were confirmed by surgery, and 18 patients with chronic otitis media had negative otoscopy and hearing test with a negative DWI MRI during 18 months of the followup period.

Imaging technique: MRI was performed on a 1.5-T superconductive unit (MagnetomAvanto; Siemens Medical Solutions, Erlangen, Germany) with the use of the standard Head Matrix coil. Axial 5-mm thick accurate FISP T2-weighted images (TR 4640 ms; TE 103 ms; matrix 245x 384; the field of view 150 x200 mm) were performed. In all patients, a 2-mm thick HASTE DWI sequence was acquired in the coronal plane (TR 2000 ms; TE 147 ms; matrix 134 x 192; the field of view 220x 220 mm; b factors 0 and 1000 mm2/s; acquisition time 3 minutes 38 seconds).

MR imaging analysis

The images were evaluated by one head and neck radiologist who has at least five years of experience in temporal bone imaging (F.C.), one radiology resident (L.R.) and one ear, nose, and throat specialist (H.G.) who were blinded to the radiological and clinical data.

In the first step, the b1000 images were evaluated visually and numerically on DWI. Two of the three observers (F.C. and L.R.) were trained for standardization of the SI measurement, and all of the three observers (F.C., L.R., and H.G.) were trained for visual assessment of signal compared to brain parenchyma in five cases who were not included in the study. The qualitative and quantitative evaluation of the lesion signal was analyzed for each test

lesion. In case of any discordance in the assessment of the lesion, a more detailed investigation was performed retrospectively for possible reasons to make a standard evaluation. After the training period was completed, all three observers separately evaluated all of the cases randomly.

Secondly, the ADC maps using b0 and b1000 values were evaluated by both of the observers (F.C. and L.R.).

Determination of the lesions for evaluation

On a standard PACS monitor, axial T2, coronal DWI, and CT images were evaluated for the determination of the middle ear and mastoid lesions. Due to the insufficient spatial resolution of HASTE DWI, CT images were examined to confirm whether the SI was in the mastoid bone and the middle ear or outside both locations. There were no more than two weeks between DWI MRI and CT examinations.

Qualitative analysis by visual inspection

The criteria for the diagnosis of CL at DWI was based on the evidence of a hyperintense middle ear or mastoid lesion, compared with the SI of the brain parenchyma. If the SI of the pathology were hyperintense compared to brain parenchyma on b1000 DWI, it would be diagnosed as CL. During the visual assessment, the SI of the part of the lesion with the highest intensity was taken into account.

To prevent the false-positive results due to some possible hyperintense non-CL lesions, we graded SI in three levels as isointense, mildly hyperintense, and hyperintense compared to the brain parenchyma.

The pathologies were evaluated in two separate groups with different visual signal intensities. In Group 1, the hyperintense lesions were considered as CL, mildly hyperintense, and isointense pathologies as COM. In Group 2, the hyperintense and mildly hyperintense lesions were thought of as CL and isointense lesions as COM.

Quantitative analysis

The SI of the lesions was determined by using a region of interests (ROIs) ranging in size from 3 to 6 mm2 on b1000 DWI images. In the same image, the SI of the adjacent temporal lobe parenchyma was also measured by using a similar-sized ROI.

The central SI of the lesion was usually higher than peripheral, and particular attention was paid to achieve a standardized evaluation by localizing the ROI on the highest signal-containing portion of the pathology and in the adjacent temporal lobe parenchyma. To prevent the partial volume effect that might lead to a decrease in the measured SI of the lesion on DWI, the measurement of the SI was attempted on the image seen by the broadest diameter of pathology and the axial T2 and multiplanar CT images were also used to determine the slice passing through the central part of the pathology.

Quantitative characterization of a lesion with the severity of SI may not be accurate due to scanner related and magnetic susceptibility artifacts in MRI. Thus, we rated the SI of

lesion and brain parenchyma and performed lesion signal intensity ratio (SIR) to normalize signal differences.

Statistical analysis: The data were analyzed using SPSS version 22 (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL, USA). Descriptive statistics related to discrete data were expressed as numbers (n) and percentages (%). Continuous variables were expressed as a mean±standard deviation. A Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to test for the normal distribution of continuous variables, and parametric tests were used to compare the normally distributed data between the groups, while nonparametric tests were used for the comparison of data without normal distribution. A parametric paired sample t-test was used to compare two independent groups, and a nonparametric independent sample t-test was used for the comparison of matched groups. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to evaluate the correlation between variables. The discriminative power of the numerical signal intensity data was predicted using the area under the curve in the ROC curve analysis, along with sensitivityspecificity parameters. A p-value of <0.001 was considered statistically significant in the comparisons.

Results

The study included 28 patients with primary CL (48.3%) and 30 patients with chronic otitis media (COM) without CL (51.7%). The mean age of the patients was 36.53 ± 15.20 (min-max: 12-72 years). The mean age was 32.68 ± 14.07 years (min-max: 12-58 years) in the CL group and 40.13 ± 15.56 years (min-max: 20-72 years) in the COM group. A comparison of age and gender between the groups showed no statistically significant difference (p=0.061 and p=0.754, respectively).

The mean lesion size was 12.71 ± 7.34 mm (min-max: 5.0-42.0) in the CL group (Figure 1) and 12.64 ± 4.30 mm (min-max: 5.4-24.0) in the COM group. There was no statistically significant difference between the groups (p=0.964).

There was a statistically significant difference in the visual SI evaluation between CL and COM groups (p<0.001) (Table 1). The analysis of the correlation between the numerical and visual signal intensities assessed by physicians showed a significantly positive and robust correlation (Table 2).

When a hyperintense lesion was considered diagnostic for CL, and mildly hyperintense and isointense pathologies for COM (Group 1) according to the analysis of visual signal intensity, the sensitivity was 82.14%, specificity was 90%, PPV was 88.46%, and NPV was 84.37%. When hyperintense and mildly hyperintense lesions were considered diagnostic for CL and an iso-intense pathology for COM (Group 2), the sensitivity was 96.43%, specificity was 73.33%, positive predictive value (PPV) was 77.14%, and negative predictive value (NPV) was 95.65%.

^{dol} http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.361

In Group 1, there were five false-negative results in the CL group and three false-positive results in the COM group (Figure 2). In Group 2, there was one false-negative result in the CL group and eight false-positive results in the COM group (Table 3).

The mean SI measurement of the observer (LR) was 107.94 \pm 53.36 (min-max: 47.75 \pm 263.75) in the CL and 37.34 \pm 14.70 (min-max: 21.00 \pm 94.67) in the COM. The mean SI was significantly higher in the CL group (p<0.001). The SIR measurement value of observer (LR) was 3.270 \pm 1.77 (min-max: 1.32 \pm 8.09) in the CL group, while it was 1.15 \pm 0.46 (min-max: 0.61 \pm 3.04) in the COM group and SIR rates were significantly higher in the CL group (p < 0001). The mean SI of the brain parenchyma did not differ significantly between the CL and COM groups (p=0.159 and p=0.823, respectively). Therefore, we were able to evaluate the SIR between the two groups.

In the measurements of other observer (FC), both SI means (CL: 108.56 ± 50.00 , min-max; 40.25 ± 220.96 and COM: 37.06 ± 15.44 , min-max; 19.75 ± 100.50) and SIR values $(3.34 \pm 1.71, \text{min-max}; 1.10) \pm 7.56$ and COM: 1.14 ± 0.50 , min-max; 0.59 ± 3.24) were higher in the CL group (p <0.001, p <0.001, respectively).

Based on the results of the ROC curve analysis, a mean SI value of 48.625 was considered as the cut-off value in predicting a diagnosis of CL. The reference value was 1.322 when the SIR was taken into account for diagnosis.

The rate of patients diagnosed with CL according to the maximum and mean SI values was 56.9% (n=33). Furthermore, five patients were falsely diagnosed with CL according to the numerical SI value. The sensitivity was 96.43%, and the specificity was 80% based on the mean SI values. The PPV was 81.82%, and the NPV was 96%. The diagnose of CL was also predicted in 34 patients according to the reference value of SIR. Accordingly, sensitivity was 96.43%, specificity was 76.67%, PPV was 79.41%, and NPV was 95.83%.

The mean numerical SI value was 48.58 ± 6.89 (n=5, minmax: 38.67-54.00) in five patients in the COM group who had a mildly hyperintense lesion upon a visual SI evaluation, and 65.56 ± 25.26 (n=3, min-max: 49.50-94.67) in three patients who had a hyperintense pathology (Table 4).

Only one patient was found to have an isointense lesion in a visual SI evaluation in the CL group. The mean numerical SI value of this CL was 47.75.

The mean ADC values were $1.1 \pm 0.1 \times 10-3 \text{ mm2/s}$ for the CL group and $1.9 \pm 0.6 \times 10-3 \text{ mm2/s}$ for the COM group. If the ADC value of the lesion is $\leq 1.1 \times 10-3 \text{ mm2/s}$, CL could be diagnosed with 97 % sensitivity, 89% specificity, 91% PPV, and 96% NPV.

Observ	ers Groups	Isointense n (%)	Mildly hyperintense n (%)	Hyperintense n (%)	Total n (%)	P *
	CL	1 (3.6)	4 (14.3)	23 (82.1)	28 (100.0)	-0.001
LR	COM	22 (73.3)	5 (16.7)	3 (10.0)	30 (100.0)	<0.001
	Total	23 (39.7)	9 (15.5)	26 (44.8)	58 (100.0)	
	CL	-	5 (17.9)	23 (82.1)	28 (100.0)	
FC	COM	24 (80.0)	5 (16.7)	1 (3.3)	30 (100.0)	<0.001
	Total	24 (41.4)	10 (17.2)	24 (41.4)	58 (100.0)	
	CL	-	5 (17.9)	23 (82.1)	28 (100.0)	
HG	COM	20 (66.7)	9 (30.0)	1 (3.3)	30 (100.0)	<0.001
	Total	20 (34.5)	14 (24.1)	24 (41.4)	58 (100.0)	

Table 1: Comparison of visual signal intensity evaluation among three observers (LR, FC ve HG).

*Pearson chi-square test, CL: Cholesteatoma, COM: Chronic otitis media without cholesteatoma

Table 2: Correlations of observers (LR, FC ve HG) in evaluating the numerical and visual signal intensity

SI evaluation _ Observer		r	p*
Numerical SI_LR	SIR_LR	0.987	< 0.001
	Numerical SI_FC	0.981	< 0.001
	SIR_FC	0.971	< 0.001
	Visual SI_LR	0.711	< 0.001
	Visual SI_FC	0.740	< 0.001
	Visual SI_HG	0.737	< 0.001
SIR_LR	Numerical SI_FC	0.960	< 0.001
	SIR_FC	0.976	< 0.001
	Visual SI_LR	0.687	< 0.001
	Visual SI_FC	0.713	< 0.001
	Visual SI_HG	0.709	< 0.001
Numerical SI_FC	SIR_FC	0.982	< 0.001
	Visual SI_LR	0.755	< 0.001
	Visual SI_FC	0.783	< 0.001
	Visual SI_HG	0.768	< 0.001
SIR_FC	Visual SI_LR	0.732	< 0.001
	Visual SI_FC	0.758	< 0.001
	Visual SI_HG	0.743	< 0.001
Visual SI_LR	Visual SI_FC	0.950	< 0.001
	Visual SI_HG	0.904	< 0.001
Visual SI_FC	Visual SI_HG	0.917	< 0.001

*Pearson Correlation Test (Correlation is significant at the 0,005 level. (2-tailed)), SI: Signal intensity, SIR: Signal intensity ratio

Table 3: Comparison of pathology results with visual signal evaluation. In group 1, a hyperintense lesion was considered diagnostic for cholesteatoma. In group 2, hyperintense and mildly hyperintense lesions were deemed to be symptomatic for cholesteatoma.

Group 1 (Hyperintense=C	L)		
Pathology	Visual SI	n	%
COM (n=30)	COM	27	90.0
	CL	3*	10.0
CL (n=28)	СОМ	5*	17.9
	CL	23	82.1
	Total	28	100.0
Group 2 (Hyperintense ve	mildly hyperintense=CL)		
Pathology	Visual SI	n	%
COM (n=30)	COM	22	73.3
	CL	8**	26.7
CL (n=28)	COM	1**	3.6
	CL	27	96.4
	Total	28	100.0

SI: Signal intensity, CL: Cholesteatoma, COM: Chronic otitis media without cholesteatoma. *(If mildly hyperintense and isointense lesions were considered diagnostic for COM (group 1) in visual SI evaluation, there were five false-negative results in the CL group and three false-positive results in the COM group.) **(If hyperintense and mildly hyperintense lesions were considered diagnostic for CL (group 2) in visual SI evaluation, there was one false-negative result in the CL group and eight false-positive results in the COM group. Of the eight false-positive results, three were hyperintense, and five were mildly hyperintense.)



Figure 1. Cholesteatoma (red arrow) in the left middle ear cavity. A. Round shape lesion with 5 mm diameter was hyperintense compared to the brain parenchyma on HASTE DWI at b=1000 mm²/s. B-C. On the temporal bone CT, the cholesteatoma as a nodular soft tissue density localized at mesotympanum. D. The SI ratio (SIR) of cholesteatoma to the brain parenchyma(cholesteatoma SI/Brain parenchyma SI) was 1.8.



Figure 2. False positive non-cholesteatoma lesion (red arrow) with the histopathologic diagnosis of chronic inflammation. A. Nodular mildly hyperintensity compared to the brain parenchyma on HASTE DWI. B. Axial T2-weighted image showed hyperintense lesion at the mastoid cavity. C. The lesion observed at the mastoid tip within no bone trabeculation on axial CT image. D. The SIR of non-cholesteatoma lesion to brain parenchyma was 1.4.



Figure 3. Carcinoid tumor (red arrow) confirmed by surgery. A. The lesion demonstrated very high signal compared with the brain parenchyma on HASTE DWI at b=1000 mm²/s B.The soft tissue observed at the mastoid antrum on the coronal CT image. The tegmen tympani was intact. C. The SIR was 2.5.

The current approach in the diagnosis of CL is the visual and numerical evaluation of the ADC map on diffusion MRI. To create an ADC map, at least two 'b' values of DWI images must be obtained. In our study, we aimed to perform a visual and numerical evaluation on a single 'b' value (b1000) of the DWI image. A significant difference in the visual assessment method was noted between CL and COM by the three observers by using only the b1000 value of DWI with a half short examination time in the present study (p<0.001). According to the sensitivity (82%–92%) and specificity (86%–96%) values reported in the literature with the same assessment method (2, 10, 13–17), the higher sensitivity found in our study was due to the presence of a single patient with a false negative result.

False-negative results, which can affect sensitivity rates, are often due to the technical incapabilities of the DWI. Small lesions and retraction pockets, referred to also as dry lesions, can be misdiagnosed on DWI (3). The mean lesion size in the present study was 12.71 mm, with the smallest lesion measuring 5 mm in size. Three of CL lesions measuring less than 3 mm that were removed with surgery were not included in the statistics due to lack of an abnormal signal on DWI. There was only one patient who was diagnosed false negatively due to an isointense sign with surrounding inflammation on DWI, and who was diagnosed with CL after surgery. There was no CL lesion located in the retraction pocket. Dry retraction pockets are lesions in which the keratin has disappeared, and only the surrounding epithelium with persistent aggressive potential is retained, making them undetectable on DWI (12, 18).

The eight patients in the COM group, who were misdiagnosed as CL, thus reduced the specificity of visual SI assessment. In a visual qualitative assessment, a mildly hyperintense signal may not always indicate cholesteatoma and may decrease the uniqueness of the method with falsepositive results (3). The most common reason for false positivity is chronic inflammatory lesions occurring at a rate of 88.9%, while other causes include cholesterol granuloma, abscess, fat grafts, and bone cement (7, 10–12, 19–21). Of the eight patients with a false-positive diagnosis of CL, seven had an inflammatory lesion, and one had carcinoid tumor, which was not reported in the literature previously (Figure 3).

To preclude a false-positive diagnosis of COM due to high signal intensity relative to the brain parenchyma, the visual SI was also evaluated in three grades as hyperintense, mildly hyperintense, and isointense. When a hyperintense lesion was considered CL and mildly hyperintense and isointense pathologies were considered COM, the sensitivity, specificity, PPV, and NPV were 82.14%, 90%, 88.46%, and 84.37%, respectively. The number of patients with false-positive results decreased from eight to three, and the specificity increased to 90%, although sensitivity decreased to 82.14% with the five false adverse effects of CL.

Studies have reported good interobserver agreement between experienced neuroradiologists in a visual qualitative SI assessment (12), while there is no data on the level of cooperation between general radiologists (8,20). A significant and robust positive correlation was identified between the visual assessment results of three physicians from different branches with varying levels of experience (Table 3).

As one of the objectives of the present study, a numerical evaluation was made of the SI and SIR values of the lesions, with the aim being to increase the sensitivity and specificity of DWI, despite those as mentioned above false negative and positive results (10, 11, 22). Özgen et al. reported a sensitivity and specificity of 100% using numerical values (3). In our study, the sensitivity and specificity of statistical SI assessment were 96.43% was 80% and showing no statistically significant difference to the visual SI assessment (p<0.001). The numerical SI values of the lesions that showed false positive or false negative results in the visual qualitative assessment were around the cut-off values considered for the diagnosis of CL (Table 4).

Limitations: The numerical SI results of the present study must be repeated and confirmed for different non-EPI DWI sequences and various magnetic fields, and each clinic must determine its cut-off value. A histopathological examination did not support the absence of CL in some patients who were negative based on clinical and radiological evaluation in the COM group.

Conclusion

There is a significant difference between cholesteatoma and chronic otitis media in the diagnosis made by visual and numerical signal evaluation only via b1000 valuable images. However, in false-positive cases, the ADC map is a problem solver and is required for high diagnostic accuracy.

Acknowledgments: FC conceived the idea and designed the study. FC and HG carried out the data analysis, which was overseen by OS, and interpreted the findings. FC, BS, and MT wrote the first draft of the report, which was critically reviewed and edited by all the authors. All the authors approved the final article. According to local regulation in place during the time of the study, retrospective studies did not require ethical approval. We thank Lacin Ramazanh for image analysis. Financial Disclosure: The financial support for this study was provided by the investigators.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

References

- Schwartz KM, Lane JI, Bolster BD Jr, Neff BA. The utility of diffusion-weighted imaging for cholesteatoma evaluation. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2011;32(3):430-436.
- Khemani S, Lingam RK, Kalan A, Singh A.The value of non-echo planar HASTE diffusion-weighted MR imaging in the detection, and prediction of the extent of postoperative cholesteatoma. Clin Otolaryngol. 2011;36(4):306-312.

Cuce et al.

- Özgen B, Bulut E, Dolgun A, Bajin MD, Sennaroğlu L. Accuracy of turbo spin-echo diffusion-weighted imaging signal intensity measurements for the diagnosis of cholesteatoma. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2017;23(4):300-306.
- 4. Li PM, Linos E, Gurgel RK, Fischbein NJ, Blevins NH. Evaluating the utility of non-echo-planar diffusion-weighted imaging in the preoperative evaluation of cholesteatoma: a meta-analysis. Laryngoscope. 2013;123(5):1247-1250.
- Baráth K, Huber AM, Stämpfli P, Varga Z, Kollias S. Neuroradiology of cholesteatomas. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2011;32(2):221-229.
- Clarke SE, Mistry D, AlThubaiti T, Khan MN, Morris D, Bance M. Diffusion-Weighted Magnetic Resonance Imaging of Cholesteatoma Using PROPELLER at 1.5T: A Single-Centre Retrospective Study. Can Assoc Radiol J. 2017;68(2):116-121.
- Dremmen MH, Hofman PA, Hof JR, Stokroos RJ, Postma AA. The diagnostic accuracy of non-echo-planar diffusion-weighted imaging in the detection of residual and residual cholesteatoma of the temporal bone. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2012;33(3):439-444.
- De Foer B, Vercruysse JP, Bernaerts A, et al. Officers detection of postoperative residual cholesteatoma with non-echo-planar diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging. Otol Neurotol. 2008;29(4):513-517.
- 9. Keeler JA, Kaylie DM. Cholesteatoma: Is a second stage necessary? Laryngoscope 2016;126(7):1499–1500.
- Lingam RK, Khatri P, Hughes J, Singh A. Apparent diffusion coefficients for detection of postoperative middle ear cholesteatoma on non-echo-planar diffusion-weighted images. Radiology 2013;269(2):504–510.
- Thiriat S, Riehm S, Kremer S, Martin E, Veillon F. Apparent diffusion coefficient values of middle ear cholesteatoma differ from abscess and cholesteatoma admixed infection. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2009;30(1):1123–1126.
- Mas-Estelles F, Mateos-Fernandez M, Carrascosa-Bisquert B, et al. Contemporary non-echo-planar diffusion-weighted imaging of middle ear cholesteatomas. Radiographic 2012; 32(3):1197–1213.

doi http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.361

- Jindal M, Riskalla A, Jiang D, Connor S, O'Connor. A systematic review of diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in the assessment of postoperative cholesteatoma. Otol Neurotol 2011;32(5):1243–1249.
- van Egmond SL, Stegeman I, Grolman W, Aarts. A systematic review of non-echo planar diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging for detection of primary and postoperative cholesteatoma. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 2016;15(4):233–240.
- Kasbekar AV, Scoffings DJ, Kenway B, et al. Non echo planar, diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging compared with echo planar imaging for the detection of middle ear cholesteatoma. J Laryngol Otol 2011;12(5):376–380.
- Akkari M, Gabrillargues J, Saroul N, et al. Contribution of magnetic resonance imaging to the diagnosis of middle ear cholesteatoma: analysis of a series of 97 cases. Eur Ann Otorhinolaryngol Head Neck Dis 2014;13(1):153–158.
- Cavaliere M, Di Lullo AM, Caruso A, et al. Diffusion-weighted intensity magnetic resonance in the preoperative diagnosis of cholesteatoma. ORL J Otorhinolaryngol Relat Spec 2014;7(6):212– 221.
- Dhepnorrarat RC, Wood B, Rajan GP. Postoperative non-echoplanar diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging changes after cholesteatoma surgery: implications for cholesteatoma screening. Otol Neurotol 2009;(30):54–58.
- 19. Kosling S, Bootz F. CT and MR imaging after middle ear surgery. Eur J Radiol 2001; 40(2):113–118.
- Dubrulle F, Souillard R, Chechin D, Vaneecloo FM, Desaulty A, Vincent C. Diffusion-weighted MR imaging sequence in the detection of postoperative residual cholesteatoma. Radiology 2006;23(8):604–610.
- Nash R, Wong PY, Kalan A, Lingam RK, Singh A. Comparing diffusion weighted MRI in the detection of post-operative middle ear cholesteatoma in children and adults. Int J Pediatr Otorhinolaryngol 2015;79(2): 2281–2285.
- 22. Suzuki H, Sone M, Yoshida T, et al. Numerical assessment of cholesteatoma by signal intensity on non-EP-DWI and ADC maps. Otol Neurotol 2014;3(5):1007–1010

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL





Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):439-44

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.362

Influence of hyperthyroidism on hepatic antioxidants and cytokines

levels: An experimental study

Nurten Bahtiyar¹*, Aysun Yoldaş¹, Birsen Aydemir², Selmin Toplan¹

Abstract

Objective: Thyroid diseases greatly affect the liver. Hyperthyroidism can affect the function of the liver. This study aimed to investigate the possible change of antioxidant and pro-inflammatory cytokines levels in liver tissue in hyperthyroid rats.

Material and Methods: This study was carried out with 2 experimental groups. Hyperthyroid group was fed with 4 mg/kg L-thyroxine added standard fodder. Control group was fed with standard rat fodder. Liver selenium (Se) levels were measured by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrophotometer (ICP-OES). The antioxidant markers such as Selenoprotein P (SelP), and glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and the pro-inflammatory cytokines such as Interleukin (IL)-18, and Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) levels were studied in liver tissues by ELISA. All markers levels of liver samples were measured in tissue homogenates.

Results: Se, SelP, and GPx levels of the hyperthyroidism group were lower than the control group. (p=0.038, p=0.046, p=0.008 respectively). There was a significant increase in IL-18 and TNF- α levels in hyperthyroidism group when compared to control group (p=0.002, p=0.023 respectively). There was positive correlation between FT3 and FT4, IL-18 and TNF- α (r=0.761, r=0.843, and r=0.826 respectively), but there was negative correlation between FT3 and Se, SelP, and GPx (r=-0.833, r=-0.754, and r=-0.778 respectively).

Conclusion: Our findings showed that antioxidant marker levels were decreased, and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels were increased in liver tissues of hyperthyroid rats. These findings suggest that impaired antioxidant and pro-inflammatory status may play a role in liver pathogenesis due to hyperthyroidism.

Keywords: Hyperthyroidism, liver, antioxidant, pro-inflammatory cytokines

Introduction

Hyperthyroidism is a disease characterized by increased levels of thyroid hormones (thyroxine -T4 and/or triiodothyronine-T3), and decreased concentration of thyroid-stimulating hormone (TSH). The primary sites of conversion of T4 to T3 are the liver and kidneys. Thyroid disease is the most common disease that greatly affects the liver. Hyperthyroidism is known to be associated with abnormalities of the liver, including biochemical markers and histology. However, the mechanisms underlying the relationship between hyperthyroidism and hepatic dysfunctions are unclear (1).

Free radicals can oxidize a variety of cellular substances including DNA, proteins, and lipids, leading to changes in cell and tissue functions. Normally the oxidation process is minimized by the antioxidant defense system. However, oxidative stress develops when free radical production exceeds the antioxidant capacity of cells (2). The high metabolic state in hyperthyroidism is associated with oxygen consumption and the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which causes oxidative stress. Oxidative stress decreases the effectiveness of the antioxidant defense system and causes oxidative damage in macromolecules, and tissue damage (3).

Cytokines are small molecular weight proteins that regulate the relationship between tissues and the immune system. These molecules are synthesized by many different cell types and have important roles in health and disease (4). Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and interleukin (IL)-1 β are key inflammatory cytokines. They are essentially produced by active kupffer cells, neutrophils, and macrophages. TNF- α , and IL-1 β production may lead to increased defense responses in parenchymal cells by activation of apoptosis. However, the crushing of these defensive responses may lead to necrosis death of the cells, and thus stimulate more inflammatory responses (1).

Received 16-02-2019 **Accepted** 16-03-2020 **Available Online** 23-03-2020 **Published** 30-03-2020 1 Istanbul University-Cerrahpasa, Cerrahpasa Medical Faculty, Dept of Biophysics, Istanbul, TR



² Sakarya University, Medical Faculty, Dept of Biophysics, Sakarya, TR

It has been reported that thyroid hormone disorders increase inflammatory cytokine and ROS production (5, 6). Also, it is studied the liver functions in thyroid diseases. However, it was mostly taken into consideration circulating levels of liver function markers, when examined liver functions in hyperthyroidism (7, 8). Therefore, in our study, we assessed the antioxidant markers such as selenium (Se), Selenoprotein P (SeIP), and glutathione peroxidase (GPx), and the pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , and IL-18 in liver tissues of hyperthyroidism induced rats. Thus, it is aimed to evaluate the possible effects of these analyzed markers on liver function change due to hyperthyroidism.

Material and Methods

Study design: The experimental study was carried out with 16 Wistar-Albino male rats. Their body weight ranged from 200-250 g. All animals were kept under the same environmental conditions, i.e. at a room temperature of 25°C, with an artificial light cycle (lights: 08:00–20:00 h), and were left for one week for adaptation. The rats were divided into two groups. The first group consisted of controls receiving standard rat fodder. The second group was fed with 4 mg/kg L-thyroxine added standard fodder during 30 days (9). All animals drank tap water. At the end of the 30-day experimental period, the blood samples were collected via cardiac puncture, and liver samples were taken. Serum samples were removed from blood samples after centrifugation at 3000xg for 20 min at 4°C. These samples were stored in polyethylene Eppendorf tubes at -80 °C until analysis.

Hormone Measurements: Serum thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH), free T4 (FT4), and free T3 (FT3) levels were measured by ELISA kits (Sunred biological technology, Shangai, China). All the procedures were carried out following the manufacturer's instructions.

Se Measurement in Liver Samples

Se levels were measured by inductively coupled plasma optical emission spectrophotometer (ICP-OES, Thermo iCAP 6000, Cambridge, UK). The tissue samples were weighed and transferred into metal-free glass tubes for digestion. The samples were first digested with 2 ml of concentrated nitric acid (HNO3) at 100 °C in the furnace (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany), and 1 ml of perchloric acid (HClO₄) was added to the cooled materials. The materials were then completely digested at 120 °C until the materials diminished to half of the original total volume. Digested materials were diluted with deionized water to 10 ml. Calibration standards were prepared using stock solution at a concentration of 1000 mg/L (Chem-Lab, Belgium). Elemental solutions of 0.0010, 0.0025, 0.0050, 0.0100, 0.0250 and 0.0500 ppm concentrations were prepared by using stock solution and distilled water (Millipore, Bedford, MA, ABD) containing 0.3% HNO3. Se element levels were determined by using 196.026 nm wavelength. Results were calculated as $\mu g/g$ wet weight ($\mu g/g$ tissue).

Preparation of Tissue Homogenates

Liver tissues were excised from all rats, rinsed with icecold saline and homogenized in 100 mMTris-HCl buffer (pH 7.4) using a homogenizer. The lysate was then cold-

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.362

centrifuged at 12 000 x g for 30 min at 4 °C. Supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C until analyzed. Protein concentrations of supernatants were determined by Lowry's method (10).

Measurement of Antioxidant and Cytokine Levels in Liver Samples

The levels of SelP, GPx, TNF- α , and IL-18 in liver tissue samples were quantified according to the manufacturer's instructions and guidelines using the ELISA kits specific for the rat (Sunred biological technology, Shangai, China). Antioxidant and cytokine levels were determined in the supernatants of tissue homogenates.

Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean \pm the standard deviation (SD). Statistical analysis was performed using the Student t-test and Mann-Whitney U-test. p<0.05 was considered to indicate a statistically significant difference. In addition, the relationship between variables was investigated by the Pearson correlation test. All calculations were performed using GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for Windows (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA).

Results

The Values of Thyroid Function Markers

Comparison of serum FT3 and FT4 levels of experimental groups showed that these parameters were higher in hyperthyroidism group than in control group (p=0.030, p=0.011, respectively) (Figure 1 A-B). Also, TSH values of hyperthyroidism group were lower than control (p=0.031) (Figure 1C).

Antioxidant and Cytokine Values of Liver Tissues

All antioxidant markers of liver samples were measured in tissue homogenates. Liver Se, SelP, and GPx levels of the hyperthyroidism group were lower than control group (p=0.038, p=0.046, p=0.008 respectively). (Table 1).

Also, cytokine markers of liver samples were measured in tissue homogenates. When experimental and control groups were compared for cytokine levels, it was seen that there was a significant increase in IL-18 and TNF- α levels in hyperthyroidism group when compared to control group (p=0.002, p=0.023 respectively) (Table 1).

Correlation analysis results of all studied markers in hyperthyroid group

When correlation of thyroid functions, antioxidants and pro-oxidant markers in hyperthyroid group were analyzed it was seen that there was positive correlation between FT3 and FT4, IL-18 and TNF- α (r=0.761, r=0.843, and r=0.826 respectively), but there was negative correlation between FT3 and Se, SelP, and GPx (r=-0.833, r=-0.754, and r=-0.778 respectively) (Table 2). Also, significant positive correlation was between Se and SelP, and IL-18 and TNF- α (r=0.922, and r=0.939 respectively), and negative correlation between FT4 and GPx values (r=-0.886) (Table 2).



Figure 1A. Serum FT3 levels of studied groups. Values are presented as the mean \pm the standard deviation. *p=0.030. **1B**. Serum FT4 levels of studied groups. Values are presented as the mean \pm the standard deviation. *p=0.011. Figure **1C**. Serum TSH levels of studied groups. Values are presented as the mean \pm the standard deviation. *p=0.031

Table 1. Antioxidant marker and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels of studied groups

	Control	HT	р
Se (µg/g wet tissue)	2.07±0.23	1.68±0.41	0.038
SelP (ng/mg protein)	14.67±2.03	12.59±1.77	0.046
GPx (ng/mg protein)	30.79±2.24	24.34±5.48	0.008
IL-18 (pg/mg protein)	8.72±1.54	12.74 ± 2.44	0.002
TNF-α (pg/mg protein)	29.88±2.04	32.76±2.44	0.023

Values are presented as the mean \pm the standard deviation

Table 2. Correlation of thyroid functions, antioxidant marker and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels in hyperthyroid group

	fT3	fT4	TSH	Se	SelP	GPx	IL-18
fT4	p=0.037						
	r=0.761						
TSH	p=0.151	p=0.132					
	r=-0.571	r=-0.595					
Se	p=0.015	p=0.171	p=0.058				
	r=-0.833	r=-0.547	r=0.714				
SelP	p=0.031	p=0.059	p=0.016	p=0.002			
	r=-0.754	r=-0.694	r=0.826	r=0.922			
GPx	p=0.025	p=0.005	p=0.275	p=0.177	p=0.095		
	r=-0.778	r=-0.886	r=0.443	r=0.538	r=0.638		
IL-18	p=0.013	p=0.140	p=0.358	p=0.096	p=0.155	p=0.078	
	r=0.843	r=0.578	r=-0.361	r=-0.626	r=-0.539	r=-0.648	
TNF-α	p=0.017	p=0.076	p=0.314	p=0.143	p=0.139	p=0.069	p=0.003
	r=0.826	r=0.670	r=-0.395	r=-0.562	r=-0.566	r=-0.662	r=0.939

Discussion

Thyroid hormones are key determinants of cellular development, growth and metabolism. These hormones control various metabolic activities related to the anabolism or catabolism of carbohydrates, proteins, and lipids to protect homeostasis (11). Thyroid hormones are considered one of the main endocrine regulators of metabolic activity in cells, including hepatocytes (1). Imbalance of thyroid hormones in the body is associated with many chronic diseases, including diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease, and liver-related disorders (11). In the liver, the acceleration of aerobic metabolism by T3 enhances the generation of ROS at the mitochondrial, microsomal, and peroxisomal site (12).

Hyperthyroidism is a condition associated with overproduction and secretion of thyroid hormones. Liver dysfunction has been reported in 37% to 77.9% of patients with hyperthyroidism (13). A well-known negative effect of hyperthyroidism is hepatic toxicity, which is characterized by an increase in serum alanine aminotransferase (ALT) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) levels (3, 13). However, the possible mechanism between hyperthyroidism and hepatic dysfunction has not been fully explained (13). In previous studies, some explanations have been proposed for liver dysfunction associated with hyperthyroidism. It has been found that oxidative stress and mitochondrial oxygen consumption increased in the liver of rats with hyperthyroidism (14, 15). It has been reported that apoptosis in the liver of rats due to hyperthyroidism occurs by activation of intrinsic and extrinsic pathways. These are two classic activation mechanisms of apoptosis. The intrinsic pathway involves the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria, the production of ROS, and the loss of mitochondrial transmembrane potential. The extrinsic pathway contains cell surface death receptors such as TNF- α and Fas. Binding of TNF- α and Fas ligand to their respective receptors induces apoptosis via apical caspase-8 (16).

In our literature research, it has been seen that there have been many studies examined the relationship between hyperthyroidism and liver oxidant status. Venditti et al. (17) reported that hyperthyroidism was associated with the hepatic levels of oxidized lipids and proteins, leading to increased free radical production in the liver. Fernandez et al. (18) informed that hyperthyroidism increased the activity of the nitric oxide synthase enzyme, increasing the liver's pro-oxidant activity. Assaei et al. (3) reported that GPx and glutathione reductase activities decreased, and malondialdehyde (MDA) levels increased in the liver after T4 application to hyperthyroid rats. These findings have shown that hyperthyroidism increases the production of active oxygen species, hydroxyl radicals, which easily initiate free radical-mediated lipid peroxidation, and result in increased MDA production. Boisier et al. (20) informed that MDA levels were increased and GSH levels were decreased in the liver of hyperthyroid rats (19). Venditti et al. noticed that hyperthyroidism induced in rats by T3 daily injections for 10 days caused significantly increased MDA levels in the liver. Asayama et al. (21) found no change of MDA in liver homogenates from hyperthyroidism induced

rats rendered hyperthyroid by administration of T4 to their drinking water over a 4-week period. But, they also found a low GPx concentration in the liver tissue. Thyrotoxicosis causes liver damage. Malik and Hodgson (22) were reported that the damage may occur due to hypoxia in the perivenular regions due to increased hepatic oxygen requirement.

Se is an important component of selenoproteins that play a role in many biological functions such as antioxidant defense, the formation of thyroid hormones, DNA synthesis, fertility and reproduction (23). SelP, which constitutes more than 50% of plasma Se reserves, is an extracellular glycoprotein. All tissues express SelP, but the liver is the primary source of SelP in plasma. SelP plays a role in carrying Se to tissues and is an important extracellular antioxidant. It eliminates peroxynitritis caused by the reaction of superoxide ions, which are produced in inflammation sites, with nitric oxide (23, 24). GPx is an important antioxidant enzyme. Its main function is to neutralize hydrogen peroxide (H2O2) and organic hydroperoxides in the intracellular and extracellular compartments (23).

In this study, we were examined the liver levels of Se, SelP, and GPx, which are known to have antioxidant roles, and were evaluated the effect of these antioxidant markers on the liver dysfunction of hyperthyroidism. Our findings showed that all of these antioxidant markers decreased in the hyperthyroid group. These findings may indicate that the liver antioxidant status is decreased due to hyperthyroidism.

Cytokines are small molecular-weighted peptides, which are located between tissues and the immune system. They either limit damage and suppress the activity and production of pro-inflammatory signals, or induce proinflammatory inflammation as a result of infection and injury (25). Some cytokines, such as IL-1 and TNF- α , regulate hepatocyte destruction. They stimulate the synthesis of acute-phase proteins in liver cells and mediate hepatocyte regeneration. In addition, TNF- α and IL-6 have been explained to have stimulating effects on hepatocyte growth (26). There is evidence to support the role of cytokines, including IL-1 α , IL-6, and TNF- α in inflammatory liver disease. These cytokines are produced in the liver by kupffer cells and hepatocytes and play a role in hepatic inflammation (27).

IL-18, a member of the interleukin IL-1 family, is a cytokine with pleiotropic effects. IL-18 is produced by kupffer cells, macrophages, B cells and dendritic cells in lipopolysaccharide stimulation. It has been reported that acute liver damage due to IL-18 can occur through the upregulation of the Fas ligand (28).

TNF- α is a pro-inflammatory cytokine produced by activated macrophages and lymphocytes in response to tissue injury and infection. Serum TNF- α is increased in chronic inflammatory liver disease. In these patients, intrahepatic TNF- α levels are likely to be higher due to local TNF- α production in kupffer cells and hepatocytes. In addition, TNF- α has been associated with ROS production in hepatocytes (29). In our literature research, it has been

Bahtiyar et al.

seen that studies examining the relationship between hyperthyroidism and liver cytokine level are limited. Tapia et al. (12) reported that the expression of TNF- α , IL-1 β and IL-10 mRNA genes in liver tissues increase in hyperthyroid rats. Fernández et al. (6) observed increased TNF-a and IL-10 mRNA expressions in the liver of T3-treated rats.

In our study, when the findings of liver IL-18 and TNF- α related to hyperthyroidism were examined, it was observed that there were increased IL-18 and TNF- α levels in the hyperthyroid group compared to the control group. These findings may indicate that the liver pro-inflammatory cytokines are increased due to hyperthyroidism.

Conclusion

Our findings suggested that antioxidant marker levels were decreased, and pro-inflammatory cytokine levels were increased in liver tissues of hyperthyroid rats. These findings suggest that impaired antioxidant and proinflammatory status may play a role in liver pathogenesis due to hypothyroidism. Mechanisms of pathogenesis need to be investigated with further molecular studies.

Acknowledgments: This study was partly presented at Turkish Physical Society 35th International Physics Congress, Muğla, Turkey, 4-8 Sep 2019, pp. 276-276. The present study was supported by the Research Fund of the Istanbul University. The study was approved by Board of Ethics in Animal Experiments of the Istanbul University.

Author Contributions: NB, AY, BA, ST: Design of project, Animal Studies, biochemistry analyzes and statistic NB: Revisions

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest

References

- Gomaa AM, Abd El-Aziz EA. Omega-3 fatty acids decreases oxidative stress, tumor necrosis factor-alpha, and interleukin-1 beta in hyperthyroidism-induced hepatic dysfunction rat model. Pathophysiology. 2016;23(4):295-301.
- Hazzaa S, Badr E, Abdou A. The Link Between Oxidative Stress Response and Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha (TNF-alpha) in Hepatic Tissue of Rats With Induced Thyroid Dysfunction. J. Afr. Ass. Physiol. Sci. 2013; 1 (1): 47 – 54.
- Assaei R, Zal F, Mostafavi-Pour Z, Dabbaghmanesh MH, et al. Hepatoprotective effect of satureja khuzestanica essential oil and vitamin e in experimental hyperthyroid rats: evidence for role of antioxidant effect. Iran J Med Sci. 2014;39(5):459-66.
- Gianoukakis AG, Khadavi N, Smith TJ. Cytokines, Graves' disease, and thyroid-associated ophthalmopathy. Thyroid. 2008; 18(9):953-8.
- Rozing MP, Westendorp RG, Maier AB, Wijsman CA, Frölich M, de Craen AJ, van Heemst D. Serum triiodothyronine levels and inflammatory cytokine production capacity. Age (Dordr). 2012;34(1):195-201.
- Fernández V, Tapia G, Varela P, Romanque P, Cartier-Ugarte D, Videla LA Thyroid hormone-induced oxidative stress in rodents and humans: a comparative view and relation to redox regulation of gene expression. Comp Biochem Physiol C Toxicol Pharmacol. 2006 Mar-Apr;142(3-4):231-9.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.362

- Messarah M, Boumendjel A, Chouabia A, et al. Influence of thyroid dysfunction on liver lipid peroxidation and antioxidant status in experimental rats. Experimental and Toxicologic Pathology. 2010;62(3):301–310.
- Lin TY, Shekar AO, Li N, Yeh MW, Saab S, Wilson M, Leung AM. Incidence of abnormal liver biochemical tests in hyperthyroidism. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 2017;86(5):755-759.
- Özdemir S, Yücel R, Dariyerli N et al. The effects of experimental hyperthyroidism on hemorheology and plasma fibrinogen concentration. Endocrine 2006; 30: 203-205.
- Lowry OH, Rosebrough NJ, Farr AL, Randall RJ. Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent. J Biol Chem. 1951; 193(1):265-75.
- Chi HC, Tsai CY, Tsai MM, Yeh CT, Lin KH. Molecular functions and clinical impact of thyroid hormone-triggered autophagy in liverrelated diseases. J Biomed Sci. 2019 Mar 8;26(1):24.
- Tapia G, Fernández V, Varela P, Cornejo P, Guerrero J, Videla LA. Thyroid hormone-induced oxidative stress triggers nuclear factorkappaB activation and cytokine gene expression in rat liver. Free Radic Biol Med. 2003;35(3):257-65.
- Meligy FY, Ola A. Hussein OA, Mubarak HAE, Abdel MM. The possible protective role of omega 3 on liver of L thyroxine treated male albino rats. Histological and immunhistochemical study. Journal of Medical Histology. 2018; 8(2):131-144.
- 14. Subudhi U and Chainy GB. Expression of hepatic antioxidant genes in l-thyroxine-induced hyperthyroid rats: regulation by vitamin E and curcumin. Chem Biol Interact 2010; 183: 304-
- 15. 316.
- Subudhi U, Das K, Paital B, Bhanja S and Chainy GB. Alleviation of enhanced oxidative stress and oxygen consumption of L-thyroxine induced hyperthyroid rat liver mitochondria by vitamin E and curcumin. Chem Biol Interact. 2008; 173: 105-114.
- Luo H, Li X, Xiao S, Zhang X. Effect of Shenmaisanjie capsules on hyperthyroidism-induced liver damage in rat. Int J Clin Exp Med. 2017;10(8):11903-11911.
- Venditti P, De Rosa R, Di Meo S. Effect of thyroid state on H2O2 production by rat liver mitochondria. Mol Cell Endocrinol. 2003;205:185-92.
- Ferna'ndez V, Cornejo P, Tapia G and Videla L. Influence of hyperthyroidism on the activity of liver nitric oxide synthase in the rat. Nitric Oxide. 1997;1(6):463-468.
- Boisier X, Schön M, Sepúlveda A, Basualdo A, et al. Derangement of Kupffer cell functioning and hepatotoxicity in hyperthyroid rats subjected to acute iron overload. Redox Rep. 1999;4(5):243-50.
- Venditti P, Balestrieri M, Di Meo S, De Leo T. Effect of thyroid state on lipid peroxidation, antioxidant defences, and susceptibility to oxidative stress in rat tissues. J. Endocrinol.1997; 155: 151–157.
- 22. Asayama K, Dobashi K, Hayashibe, Megata Y, Kato K. Lipid peroxidation and free radical scavengers in thyroid dysfunction in the rat: a possible mechanism of injury to heart and skeletal muscle in hyperthyroidism. Endocrinology. 1987; 121: 2112-2118.
- 23. Malik R, Hodgson H. The relationship between the thyroid gland and the liver. Q J Med. 2002; 95:559–569.
- 24. Mehdi Y, Hornick JL, Istasse L, Dufrasne I. Selenium in the environment, metabolism and involvement in body functions. Molecules. 2013;18(3):3292-3311.
- 25. Mostert V. Selenoprotein P: Properties, functions, and regulation. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 2000;376, 433–438.

- 26. Mannaa FA, Abdel-Wahhab KG. Physiological potential of 29. Finotto S,
- cytokines and liver damages. Hepatoma Res. 2016;2:131-43.
- Sekiyama KD, Yoshiba M, Thomson AW. Circulating proinflammatory cytokines (IL-1 beta, TNF-alpha, and IL-6) and IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1Ra) in fulminant hepatic failure and acute hepatitis. Clin Exp Immunol. 1994; 98(1): 71–77.
- Prystupa A, Kiciński P, Sak J et al. Proinflammatory Cytokines (IL-1α, IL-6) and Hepatocyte Growth Factor in Patients with Alcoholic Liver Cirrhosis. Gastroenterol Res Pract. 2015; 2015: 532615.

doi http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.362

- Finotto S, Siebler J, Hausding M, Schipp M, Wirtz S et al. Severe hepatic injury in interleukin 18 (IL-18) transgenic mice: a key role for IL-18 in regulating hepatocyte apoptosis in vivo. Gut. 2004;53(3):392-400.
- Wheelhouse NM, Chan1 Y-S, Gillies SE, Caldwell H, et al. TNF-a induced DNA damage in primary murine hepatocytes. International Journal of Molecular Medicine. 2003;12: 889-894.

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.

OPEN ACCESS JOURNAL



Medical Science and Discovery 2020; 7(3):445-9

Research Article

Doi: 10.36472/msd.v7i3.363

The association of axillary lymph node-positive breast cancer with metabolic parameters of 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose PET/CT

Sadiye Altun Tuzcu¹*, Ayten Gezici¹, Bekir Taşdemir¹, İhsan Kaplan¹, Hüseyin Büyükbayram², Feray Altun Cetin³

Abstract

Objective: This study aims to examine the association between 18F-fluorodeoxyglucose PET/CT (18F-FDG PET/CT) metabolic parameters of lymph node-positive and lymph node-negative breast carcinomas.

Material and method: We included breast carcinomas patients who underwent 18F-FDG PET/CT imaging at our department between May 2018 and December 2019. A total of 108 female breast cancer patients were included (aged 48.8 ± 13.6 years; range, 28-84 years). PET scanning was performed in 3D mode from the skull ceiling to the half of the thigh. According to pathology reports, we divided the patients into two groups: a lymph node-positive group of patients and a lymph node-negative group of patients. We calculated the sensitivity and specificity for determining the PET/CT pathological lymph node. Metabolic parameters like TLG (Total lesion glycolysis), MTV (Metabolic tumor volume), SUVmean, and SUVmax values were calculated.

Result: The lymph node-positive group's body weight and body mass index(BMI) were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0,027,p=0,022 respectively). SUV max and SUV mean of the lymph node-positive group were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0.008, p=0,009, respectively). Both TLG and MTV of the lymph node-positive group were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0.018, p=0.009, respectively). Both TLG and MTV of the lymph node-positive group were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0.01, P=0.01, respectively). Ki-67(%) of the lymph node-positive group was not statistically different from the lymph node-negative group. We calculated the PET/CT's sensitivity and specificity as 78,57% and 59,09%, respectively. For the positive predictive value of PET/CT, we found 55%, and for the negative predictive value, it was 81.25%.

Conclusions: PET/CT metabolic parameters of patients with lymph node-positive breast cancer were higher than patients with lymph node-negative. High body weight and BMI appears to increase the possibility of metastases of lymph node. The sensitivity of PET/CT can be considered to be useful in determining the pathological lymph node, but the specificity of PET/CT is not very good.

Keywords: Breast cancer, 18F-FDG PET/CT, Lymph node

Introduction

Breast cancer, as the most deadly cancer for women, is the second most common cancer in the world, after lung cancer, with more than two million cases per year [1, 2].

A precise definition of the extent of the disease after a diagnosis of breast cancer is one of the most important measures to treat it. One of the most important early stages' prognostic factors of breast cancer is the evaluation of lymph node status. Conducting the evaluation by physical examination is not a reliable method for examining axillary lymph nodes' status, as in most cases, it is not possible to touch metastatic lymph nodes, and reactive lymph nodes might be mistakenly diagnosed as them [3,4,5].

About 85% of the breast's quadrants lymphatic drainage reaches the Axillary Lymph Nodes (ALNs), and the rest reaches the internal, supraclavicular and/or infraclavicular lymph nodes. The location and size of the tumor, the presence of lymph node invasion as well as the histologic grade are all associated with the possibility of ALN involvement [6,7].

There are several methods available today to diagnose ALN involvement, including axillary ultrasound, PET/CT, ultrasound-guided needle biopsy, and MRI.

Positron emission tomography/computed tomography (PET/CT) is combined imaging of anatomy and function.



Received 17-02-2019 Accepted 13-03-2020 Available Online 23-03-2020 Published 30-03-2020

¹ Dicle University Faculty of Medicine Dept of Nuclear Medicine Diyarbakır, TR

² Dicle University Faculty of Medicine Dept of Pathalogy, Diyarbakır, TR

³ Baglar Private Hospital Dept of Radiology, Baglar, Diyarbakır, TR

^{*} Corresponding Author: Sadiye Altun Tuzcu E-mail: sadiyetuzcu@yahoo.com.tr

Not only does it show the morphological features of the lesion, but it may also report metabolic information of the lesion, bringing new opportunities for breast cancer's diagnosis, staging, re-staging, and treatment response assessment [8, 9].

The maximum standardized uptake value (SUVmax) and the mean standardized uptake value (SUVmean) measured with FDG PET in breast cancer are sensitive indicators for metabolic activity [10,11], which are usually used for examining the aggressiveness of tumor and is related with prognostic factors, such as the histological grade, proliferation histological index. type, and immunohistochemical factors [10,12-18]. Some parameters mixing volume and FDG intensity can also be used as metabolic parameters such as Total Lesion Glycolysis (TLG) and Metabolic Tumor Volume (MTV). In this study, we seek to find the relationship between 18Ffluorodeoxyglucose PET/CT (18F-FDG PET/CT) metabolic parameters of axillary lymph node-negative and axillary lymph node-positive of breast carcinomas and to determine PET/CT's sensitivity and specificity to evaluate the status of axillary lymph nodes.

Methods and Materials

The population of the study: In this study, we included patients who underwent 18F-FDG PET/CT imaging at our department having breast carcinomas between May 2018 and December 2019. A total of 108 female breast cancer patients were included (aged 48.8 ± 13.6 years; range, 28-84 years). Before imaging, breast carcinoma was diagnosed by biopsy of all patients. Height and body weight of the patients were measured. BMI of patients was calculated (BMI=weight(kg)/[height(m)2). Pathological subtypes of breast cancer patients are infiltrative breast carcinoma (n = 83), invasive ductal breast carcinoma (n = 14), invasive lobular carcinoma (n = 6), invasive tubular carcinoma (n = 2), micropapiller carsinoma (n = 2) and cribriform carcinoma (n = 1).

Imaging procedure: After eight hours of fasting, patients were given 18F-FDG intravenously (blood glucose <200 mg / dL) and images of whole-body were taken from PET/CT scanner (Siemens 3D-TOF Siemens Medical Systems) 55 to 75 minutes after injection (19) low-dose CT scan (80mA, 120 kV) was conducted.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.363

An intravenous injection 3,7MBq/Kg 18F-FDG was performed on the arm of the patient opposite to the primary breast tumor location. PET scanning was performed in 3D mode from the skull ceiling to the half of the thigh. Using an SUV of 2.5 as the threshold, MTV (ml) was assigned to the volume of the tumor with SUV ≥ 2.5 .

In the delineated tumor volume, SUVmean was also defined as a mean SUV. TLG (SUVml) was defined as the product of the MTV multiplied by SUVmean. Metabolic parameters such as Metabolic Tumor Volume (MTV), Total Lesion Glycolysis (TLG), SUVmean, and SUVmax values were calculated.

Statistical Analysis: Via the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, we tested the data normality. We summarized data for categorical variables as percentages and frequencies, and for continuous variables, we summarized them as mean and standard deviation (SD). For continuous variables, the Student t-test, and for categorical variables, the chi-square test was used to compare two groups. The positive and negative predictive values, sensitivity, and specificity of PET/CT for determination of lymph node positivity were calculated. An alpha level below 0.05 was considered for statistical significance. We conducted analyses by SPSS version 18 (Windows, Chicago, IL, USA).

Results

The body weight and BMI of the lymph node-positive group was statistically higher than the lymph none negative group(p=0,027, p=0,022 respectively). SUV max and SUV mean of the lymph node-positive group were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0.008, p=0,009, respectively). Both TLG and MTV of the lymph node-positive group were statistically higher than the lymph node-negative group (p=0.01, P= 0.01, respectively).

The Ki-67(%) of the lymph node-positive group was not statistically different from the lymph node-negative group (figure-1 and table-1). The Sensitivity and specificity of PET/CT were 78.57% and 59.09%, respectively. The negative predictive value of PET/CT and Positive predictive value of PET/CT was 55% and 81.25%, respectively.



Figure 1: Left axillary lymph node metastasis of forty-five years older women with invasive ductal carcinoma in PET/CT. A= CT, B= PET/CT fusion, C=PET.

Table 1: Comparison of axillary lymph node positive group and axillary lymph node-negative group.. (NS= Non Significant).

	Axillary lymph node negative(n=66)	Axillary lymph node positive(n=42)	p value
Age (year)	49,1 ±13,9	48,4 ±13,3	N.S
Weight (kg)	$69,9 \pm 10,8$	$75,9\pm 14,8$	0,027
Height(cm)	163±6	164±7	N.S
$\mathbf{BMI}(\mathbf{kg/m}^2)$	25,9±4,6	28,4±6,1	0,022
Suvmax	$8,8 \pm 6,0$	$11,7 \pm 7,7$	0,008
Suvmean	4,5 ±1,9	$5,6\pm 2,4$	0,009
TLG	$23,8 \pm 28,3$	46,5 ±49,3	0,01
MTV	$7,3\pm 8,3$	$12,2\pm 15,5$	0,01
Ki-67 (%)	$22,2\pm 22,8$	32,3±29,2	N.S

Table 2: Distribution of the patients according to pathological and PET/CT findings

		Pathologic findings (number of patients)	
		Positive	Negative
PET/CT findings	Positive	33	27
(number of patients)	Negative	9	39

Discussion

PET/CT has provided many benefits in developing a treatment plan for breast cancer. It can play an important role for breast cancer patients and identifying distant and occult nodal metastases provide benefits such as surveillance during and after neoadjuvant chemotherapy, preventing non-essential biopsies from a lymph node, and supporting patient treatment planning [20]. Fouster D et al stated that PET/CT have sensitivity (80% -94%) and specificity (86% -90%) in determining axillary lymph node metastases [21]. In a review article, PET/CT sensitivity was reported as 64% (59%-69%) and specificity as 93% (90%-95%) [22]. In contrast, some studies found that it has a 24-82% sensitivity for identifying metastasis of axillary node, and it was also stated that PET/CT has low sensitivity in determining axillary lymph nodes in the early stages of primary breast cancer.

In addition, studies have shown very low effectiveness of PET/CT for detecting micrometastases in breast cancer patients [23, 24]. The differences in results between these studies can be attributed to the population studied, the PET protocol, and the histopathological procedure applied. In our study, the sensitivity and specificity of PET/CT to show axillary lymph nodes in breast cancer cases were 78.57% and 59.09%, respectively. While the sensitivity values of PET/CT in determining the lymph node are compatible, the specificity value of our study is lower than the previous studies. The reason that the specificity values were lower than previous studies may be due to the micrometastases present in our patients. As stated in our study, the PET/CT sensitivity around 80% facilitates the detection of cases with lymph node metastasis.

Despite the fact that in determining ALN staging, the surgical approach reference standard has performed better than all other approaches, the volume-based metabolic PET/CT breast tumor parameters can be used to diagnose patients who do not require invasive procedures. This suggestion can have some clinical benefits for patients.

Volume-based parameters on 18F-FDG PET/CT, such as Total Lesion Glycolysis (TLG) or Metabolic Tumor Volume (MTV), represent total tumor burden as well as tumor metabolic activity. In our study, the SUVmax SUVmean, TLG, and MTV values of the axillary lymph node-positive group were significantly higher than the axillary lymph node-negative group. It was shown that SUVmax of breast tumors on 18F-FDG PET/CT had been associated with ALNM [25]. Young-Sil et al. [26] measured SUVmax SUVmean, MTV, and TLG. On univariate analysis, the authors showed that both SUVmax and SUVmean were associated with ALNM. Because MTV represents the total tumor burden, not merely the metabolic activity, MTV has been suggested as a prognostic factor for breast cancer [27, 28]. Ulaner et al. suggested that MTV may be related to lymph node and liver metastases and TLG associated with bone and lymph node metastases. Another study found TLG of the primary breast tumor as an independent predictor of ALN metastasis in invasive ductal cancer of breast [29]. In conclusion, in light of all findings, it can be said that parameters such as SUVmean, MTV, SUVmax, and TLG were associated with axillary lymph node metastases at specific rates. Especially in cases with very high metabolic parameters, clinicians are more likely to see lymph node metastases.

Considering that Ki-67(%) is one of the indicators of the bad prognosis, our expectation was that the ki-67(%) level was high in cases with positive axillary lymph node. In contrast, in our study, Ki-67 index of axillary lymph node-positive group and axillary lymph node-negative group was not different [30]. According to the results of our study, it can be said that the level of Ki-67(%) is not related to metastases of the axillary lymph node.

Obesity and low physical activity are related to a higher risk of breast cancer, and weight gain after diagnosis of breast cancer is related to a higher risk of recurrence. The mechanism between "energy excess" states and breast cancer is likely multifactorial, including inflammatory cytokines and immune cells, adipocytokines, and excess hormones. Obese postmenopausal women have a higher risk of breast cancer with a relative risk of about 1.3 compared with the normal weight ones [31]. The Women's Intervention Nutrition Study (WINS) found that a dietary intervention associated with weight loss could decrease the risk of breast cancer recurrence by 24% at five years [32]. In the present study, the bodyweight and BMI of the patients with an axillary lymph node metastasis was higher than those without a lymph node metastasis. In many studies, it seems that this issue has not been clarified since the body weights of breast cancer cases are not specified. Bodyweight gain may indeed cause recurrences and lymph node metastases in breast cancers.

Conclusions

PET/CT metabolic parameters of axillary lymph nodepositive breast cancer patients were higher than axillary lymph node-negative patients. High body weight and increased BMI levels appears to increase the possibility of axillary lymph node metastases. The sensitivity of PET/CT can be considered to be useful in determining the pathological axillary lymph node, but the specificity of PET/CT is not very good

Acknowledgments: None

Author Contributions: SAT, AG, BT, İK, HB, FAÇ: Design of project, Patient examination, image analyzes and statistic SAT: Revisions

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest

References

- World Health Organization International Agency for Research on Cancer. The Global Cancer Observatory. 2018 statistics. http://gco.iarc.fr/today/data/factsheets/populations/900-world-factsheets.pdf (Accessed on January 17, 2019).
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2020. CA Cancer J Clin 2020; 70:7.
- de Freitas R Jr, Costa MV, Schneider SV, Nicolau MA, Marussi E. Accuracy of ultrasound and clinical examination in the diagnosis of axillary lymph node metastases in breast cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol 1991; 17:240.
- 4. Lanng C, Hoffmann J, Galatius H, Engel U. Assessment of clinical palpation of the axilla as a criterion for performing the sentinel node procedure in breast cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol 2007; 33:281.
- Vaidya JS, Vyas JJ, Thakur MH, Khandelwal KC, Mittra I. Role of ultrasonography to detect axillary node involvement in operable breast cancer. Eur J Surg Oncol 1996; 22:140.
- Fein DA, Fowble BL, Hanlon AL, Hooks MA, Hoffman JP, Sigurdson ER et al. Identification of women with T1-T2 breast cancer at low risk of positive axillary nodes. J Surg Oncol 1997; 65:34.
- McGee JM, Youmans R, Clingan F, Malnar K, Bellefeuille C, Berry B. The value of axillary dissection in T1a breast cancer. Am J Surg 1996; 172:501.

dol http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.363

- S. Shin, K. Pak, D.Y. Park, Kim SJ. Tumor heterogeneity assessed by 18F-FDG-PET/CT is not significantly associated with nodal metastasis in breast cancer patients, Oncol Res Treat 39(1-2) (2016), 61–66.
- B.B. Koolen, K.E. Pengel, J. Wesseling, et al. Sequential (18) F-FDG PET/CT for early prediction of complete pathological response in breast and axilla during neoadjuvant chemotherapy, Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2014 41(1);32–40.
- Koolen BB, Vrancken Peeters MJ, Wesseling J, Lips EH, Vogel WV, Aukema TS, et al. Association of primary tumour FDG uptake with clinical, histopathological and molecular characteristics in breast cancer patients scheduled for neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2012;39:1830–8.
- 11. Flanagan FL, Dehdashti F, Siegel BA. PET in breast cancer. Semin Nucl Med. 1998;28:290–302.
- 12. Choi BB, KimSH, Kang BJ, Lee JH, Song BJ, Jeong SH, et al. Diffusion-weighted imaging and FDG PET/CT: predicting the prognoses with apparent diffusion coefficient values and maximum standardized uptake values in patients with invasive ductal carcinoma. World J Surg Oncol. 2012;10:126.
- Bos R, van Der Hoeven JJ, van Der Wall E, van Der Groep P, van Diest PJ, Comans EF. Biologic correlates of (18)fluorodeoxyglucose uptake in human breast cancer measured by positron emission tomography. J Clin Oncol. 2002;20:379–87.
- Ekmekcioglu O, Aliyev A, Yilmaz S, Arslan E, Kaya R, Kocael P. Correlation of 18F fluorodeoxyglucose uptake with histopathological prognostic factors in breast carcinoma. Nucl Med Commun. 2013;34:1055–67.
- Gil-Rendo A, Martinez-Regueira F, Zornoza G, García-Velloso MJ, Beorlegui C, Rodriguez-Spiteri N. Association between [18F]fluorodeoxyglucose uptake and prognostic parameters in breast cancer. Br J Surg. 2009;96:166–70.
- Groheux D, Giacchetti S, Moretti JL, Porcher R, Espié M, Lehmann-Che J, et al. Correlation of high 18F-FDG uptake to clinical, pathological and biological prognostic factors in breast cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2011;38:426–35.
- Heudel P, Cimarelli S, Montella A, Bouteille C, Mognetti T. Value of PET-FDG in primary breast cancer based on histopathological and immunohistochemical prognostic factors. Int J Clin Oncol. 2010;15:588–93.
- Sanli Y, Kuyumcu S, Ozkan ZG, Isik G, Karanlik H, Guzelbey B. Increased FDG uptake in breast cancer is associated with prognostic factors. Ann Nucl Med. 2012;26:345–50.
- Boellaard R, Delgado-Bolton R, Oyen WJ Giammarile F, Tatsch K, Eschner W et al. FDG PET/CT: EANM procedure guidelines for tumour imaging: version 2.0.European Association of Nuclear Medicine (EANM). Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging. 2015;42(2):328-354.
- Koolen BB, Valdés Olmos RA, Elkhuizen PHM, Vogel WV, Vrancken Peeters MJ, Rodenhuis S. Locoregional lymph node involvement on 18F-FDG PET/CT in breast cancer patients scheduled for neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2012; 135: 231–240.
- Fuster D, Duch J, Paredes P elasco M, Muñoz M, Santamaría G, et al. Preoperative staging of large primary breast cancer with [18F]fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography/computed tomography compared with conventional imaging procedures. J Clin Oncol 2008; 26: 4746–4751.

- 22. Marino MA, Avendano D, Zapata P, Riedl CC, Pinker K. Lymph Node Imaging in Patients with Primary Breast Cancer: Concurrent Diagnostic Tools. Oncologist. 2020 Feb;25(2):e231-e242.
- Liu, Y. Role of FDG PET-CT in evaluation of locoregional nodal disease for initial staging of breast cancer. World. J. Clin. Oncol. 2014, 5:982-989.
- 24. Avril N, Rosé CA, Schelling M Dose J, Kuhn W, Bense S, et al. Breast imaging with positron emission tomography and fluorine-18 fluorodeoxyglucose: Use and limitations. J Clin Oncol Off J Am Soc Clin Oncol 2000; 18: 3495–3502.
- Kim JY, Lee SH, Kim S, Kang T, Bae YT. Tumour 18 F-FDG Uptake on preoperative PET/CT may predict axillary lymph node metastasis in ER-positive/HER2-negative and HER2-positive breast cancer subtypes. Eur Radiol 2015;25:1172-81.
- 26. An, Young-Sil, Kang, Doo Kyoung, Jung, Yongsik, Kim, Tae Hee. Volume-based metabolic parameter of breast cancer on preoperative 18F-FDG PET/CT could predict axillary lymph node metastasis Section Editor(s): Zhuang., Hongming

^{doi} http://dx.doi.org/10.36472/msd.v7i3.363

- 27. Marinelli B, Espinet-Col C, Ulaner GA, McArthur HL, Gonen M, Jochelson M et al. Prognostic value of FDG PET/CT-based metabolic tumor volumes in metastatic triple negative breast cancer patients. Am J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2016;6:120-7. Bibliographic Links 28-Ulaner GA, Eaton A, Morris PG, Lilienstein J, Jhaveri K, Patil S et al. Prognostic value of quantitative fluorodeoxyglucose measurements in newly diagnosed metastatic breast cancer. Cancer Med 2013;2:725-33.
- Yoo J, Kim BS, Yoon HJ. Predictive value of primary tumor parameters using 18F-FDG PET/CT for occult lymph node metastasis in breast cancer with clinically negative axillary lymph node. Ann Nucl Med. 2018 Nov;32(9):642-648.
- Nishimura R, Osako T, Okumura Y, Hayashi M, Toyozumi Y, Arima N. Ki-67 as a prognostic marker according to breast cancer subtype and a predictor of recurrence time in primary breast cancer. Exp Ther Med 2010;1:747-754.
- Lahmann PH, Hughes MC, Williams GM, Green AC.: Body size and breast cancer risk: findings from the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer And Nutrition (EPIC). Int J Cancer. 2004 111(5):762-71,
- Blackburn GL, Wang KA. Dietary fat reduction and breast cancer outcome: results from the Women's Intervention Nutrition Study (WINS). Am J Clin Nutr. 2007 86(3):s878-81

Copyright © 2020 The Author(s); This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), (CC BY NC) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. International journal of Medical Science and Discovery.





International Journal of Medical Science and Discovery Open Access Scientific Journal ISSN: 2148-6832 Lycia Press LONDON U.K. www.medscidiscovery.com



www.lycians.com